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THE LOST GHOST
from The Project Gutenberg EBook of The Wind in the Rose-bush and Other Stories
of the Supernatural, by Mary Eleanor Wilkins Freeman

Mrs. John Emerson, sitting with her needlework beside the window,
looked out and saw Mrs. Rhoda Meserve coming down the street, and knew
at once by the trend of her steps and the cant of her head that she
meditated turning in at her gate.  She also knew by a certain something
about her general carriage--a thrusting forward of the neck, a bustling
hitch of the shoulders--that she had important news.  Rhoda Meserve
always had the news as soon as the news was in being, and generally
Mrs. John Emerson was the first to whom she imparted it.  The two women
had been friends ever since Mrs. Meserve had married Simon Meserve and
come to the village to live.

Mrs. Meserve was a pretty woman, moving with graceful flirts of
ruffling skirts; her clear-cut, nervous face, as delicately tinted as a
shell, looked brightly from the plumy brim of a black hat at Mrs.
Emerson in the window.  Mrs. Emerson was glad to see her coming.  She
returned the greeting with enthusiasm, then rose hurriedly, ran into
the cold parlour and brought out one of the best rocking-chairs.  She
was just in time, after drawing it up beside the opposite window, to
greet her friend at the door.

"Good-afternoon," said she.  "I declare, I'm real glad to see you. I've
been alone all day.  John went to the city this morning.  I thought of
coming over to your house this afternoon, but I couldn't bring my
sewing very well.  I am putting the ruffles on my new black dress
skirt."

"Well, I didn't have a thing on hand except my crochet work," responded
Mrs. Meserve, "and I thought I'd just run over a few minutes."

"I'm real glad you did," repeated Mrs. Emerson.  "Take your things
right off.  Here, I'll put them on my bed in the bedroom.  Take the
rocking-chair."

Mrs. Meserve settled herself in the parlour rocking-chair, while Mrs.
Emerson carried her shawl and hat into the little adjoining bedroom.
When she returned Mrs. Meserve was rocking peacefully and was already
at work hooking blue wool in and out.

"That's real pretty," said Mrs. Emerson.

"Yes, I think it's pretty," replied Mrs. Meserve.



"I suppose it's for the church fair?"

"Yes.  I don't suppose it'll bring enough to pay for the worsted, let
alone the work, but I suppose I've got to make something."

"How much did that one you made for the fair last year bring?"

"Twenty-five cents."

"It's wicked, ain't it?"

"I rather guess it is.  It takes me a week every minute I can get to
make one.  I wish those that bought such things for twenty-five cents
had to make them.  Guess they'd sing another song.  Well, I suppose I
oughtn't to complain as long as it is for the Lord, but sometimes it
does seem as if the Lord didn't get much out of it."

"Well, it's pretty work," said Mrs. Emerson, sitting down at the
opposite window and taking up her dress skirt.

"Yes, it is real pretty work.  I just LOVE to crochet."

The two women rocked and sewed and crocheted in silence for two or
three minutes.  They were both waiting.  Mrs. Meserve waited for the
other's curiosity to develop in order that her news might have, as it
were, a befitting stage entrance.  Mrs. Emerson waited for the news.
Finally she could wait no longer.

"Well, what's the news?" said she.

"Well, I don't know as there's anything very particular," hedged the
other woman, prolonging the situation.

"Yes, there is; you can't cheat me," replied Mrs. Emerson.

"Now, how do you know?"

"By the way you look."

Mrs. Meserve laughed consciously and rather vainly.

"Well, Simon says my face is so expressive I can't hide anything more
than five minutes no matter how hard I try," said she.  "Well, there is
some news.  Simon came home with it this noon.  He heard it in South
Dayton.  He had some business over there this morning. The old Sargent
place is let."

Mrs. Emerson dropped her sewing and stared.



"You don't say so!"

"Yes, it is."

"Who to?"

"Why, some folks from Boston that moved to South Dayton last year. They
haven't been satisfied with the house they had there--it wasn't large
enough.  The man has got considerable property and can afford to live
pretty well.  He's got a wife and his unmarried sister in the family.
The sister's got money, too.  He does business in Boston and it's just
as easy to get to Boston from here as from South Dayton, and so they're
coming here.  You know the old Sargent house is a splendid place."

"Yes, it's the handsomest house in town, but--"

"Oh, Simon said they told him about that and he just laughed.  Said he
wasn't afraid and neither was his wife and sister.  Said he'd risk
ghosts rather than little tucked-up sleeping-rooms without any sun,
like they've had in the Dayton house.  Said he'd rather risk SEEING
ghosts, than risk being ghosts themselves.  Simon said they said he was
a great hand to joke."

"Oh, well," said Mrs. Emerson, "it is a beautiful house, and maybe
there isn't anything in those stories.  It never seemed to me they came
very straight anyway.  I never took much stock in them.  All I thought
was--if his wife was nervous."

"Nothing in creation would hire me to go into a house that I'd ever
heard a word against of that kind," declared Mrs. Meserve with
emphasis.  "I wouldn't go into that house if they would give me the
rent.  I've seen enough of haunted houses to last me as long as I live."

Mrs. Emerson's face acquired the expression of a hunting hound.

"Have you?" she asked in an intense whisper.

"Yes, I have.  I don't want any more of it."

"Before you came here?"

"Yes; before I was married--when I was quite a girl."

Mrs. Meserve had not married young.  Mrs. Emerson had mental
calculations when she heard that.

"Did you really live in a house that was--" she whispered fearfully.

Mrs. Meserve nodded solemnly.



"Did you really ever--see--anything--"

Mrs. Meserve nodded.

"You didn't see anything that did you any harm?"

"No, I didn't see anything that did me harm looking at it in one way,
but it don't do anybody in this world any good to see things that
haven't any business to be seen in it.  You never get over it."

There was a moment's silence.  Mrs. Emerson's features seemed to
sharpen.

"Well, of course I don't want to urge you," said she, "if you don't
feel like talking about it; but maybe it might do you good to tell it
out, if it's on your mind, worrying you."

"I try to put it out of my mind," said Mrs. Meserve.

"Well, it's just as you feel."

"I never told anybody but Simon," said Mrs. Meserve.  "I never felt as
if it was wise perhaps.  I didn't know what folks might think. So many
don't believe in anything they can't understand, that they might think
my mind wasn't right.  Simon advised me not to talk about it.  He said
he didn't believe it was anything supernatural, but he had to own up
that he couldn't give any explanation for it to save his life.  He had
to own up that he didn't believe anybody could.  Then he said he
wouldn't talk about it.  He said lots of folks would sooner tell folks
my head wasn't right than to own up they couldn't see through it."

"I'm sure I wouldn't say so," returned Mrs. Emerson reproachfully. "You
know better than that, I hope."

"Yes, I do," replied Mrs. Meserve.  "I know you wouldn't say so."

"And I wouldn't tell it to a soul if you didn't want me to."

"Well, I'd rather you wouldn't."

"I won't speak of it even to Mr. Emerson."

"I'd rather you wouldn't even to him."

"I won't."

Mrs. Emerson took up her dress skirt again; Mrs. Meserve hooked up
another loop of blue wool.  Then she begun:



"Of course," said she, "I ain't going to say positively that I believe
or disbelieve in ghosts, but all I tell you is what I saw. I can't
explain it.  I don't pretend I can, for I can't.  If you can, well and
good; I shall be glad, for it will stop tormenting me as it has done
and always will otherwise.  There hasn't been a day nor a night since
it happened that I haven't thought of it, and always I have felt the
shivers go down my back when I did."

"That's an awful feeling," Mrs. Emerson said.

"Ain't it?  Well, it happened before I was married, when I was a girl
and lived in East Wilmington.  It was the first year I lived there.
You know my family all died five years before that.  I told you."

Mrs. Emerson nodded.

"Well, I went there to teach school, and I went to board with a Mrs.
Amelia Dennison and her sister, Mrs. Bird.  Abby, her name was--Abby
Bird.  She was a widow; she had never had any children. She had a
little money--Mrs. Dennison didn't have any--and she had come to East
Wilmington and bought the house they lived in.  It was a real pretty
house, though it was very old and run down.  It had cost Mrs. Bird a
good deal to put it in order.  I guess that was the reason they took me
to board.  I guess they thought it would help along a little.  I guess
what I paid for my board about kept us all in victuals.  Mrs. Bird had
enough to live on if they were careful, but she had spent so much
fixing up the old house that they must have been a little pinched for
awhile.

"Anyhow, they took me to board, and I thought I was pretty lucky to get
in there.  I had a nice room, big and sunny and furnished pretty, the
paper and paint all new, and everything as neat as wax. Mrs. Dennison
was one of the best cooks I ever saw, and I had a little stove in my
room, and there was always a nice fire there when I got home from
school.  I thought I hadn't been in such a nice place since I lost my
own home, until I had been there about three weeks.

"I had been there about three weeks before I found it out, though I
guess it had been going on ever since they had been in the house, and
that was most four months.  They hadn't said anything about it, and I
didn't wonder, for there they had just bought the house and been to so
much expense and trouble fixing it up.

"Well, I went there in September.  I begun my school the first Monday.
I remember it was a real cold fall, there was a frost the middle of
September, and I had to put on my winter coat.  I remember when I came
home that night (let me see, I began school on a Monday, and that was
two weeks from the next Thursday), I took off my coat downstairs and



laid it on the table in the front entry. It was a real nice coat--heavy
black broadcloth trimmed with fur; I had had it the winter before.
Mrs. Bird called after me as I went upstairs that I ought not to leave
it in the front entry for fear somebody might come in and take it, but
I only laughed and called back to her that I wasn't afraid.  I never
was much afraid of burglars.

"Well, though it was hardly the middle of September, it was a real cold
night.  I remember my room faced west, and the sun was getting low, and
the sky was a pale yellow and purple, just as you see it sometimes in
the winter when there is going to be a cold snap.  I rather think that
was the night the frost came the first time.  I know Mrs. Dennison
covered up some flowers she had in the front yard, anyhow.  I remember
looking out and seeing an old green plaid shawl of hers over the
verbena bed.  There was a fire in my little wood-stove.  Mrs. Bird made
it, I know.  She was a real motherly sort of woman; she always seemed
to be the happiest when she was doing something to make other folks
happy and comfortable.  Mrs. Dennison told me she had always been so.
She said she had coddled her husband within an inch of his life.  'It's
lucky Abby never had any children,' she said, 'for she would have
spoilt them.'

"Well, that night I sat down beside my nice little fire and ate an
apple.  There was a plate of nice apples on my table.  Mrs. Bird put
them there.  I was always very fond of apples.  Well, I sat down and
ate an apple, and was having a beautiful time, and thinking how lucky I
was to have got board in such a place with such nice folks, when I
heard a queer little sound at my door.  It was such a little hesitating
sort of sound that it sounded more like a fumble than a knock, as if
some one very timid, with very little hands, was feeling along the
door, not quite daring to knock.  For a minute I thought it was a
mouse.  But I waited and it came again, and then I made up my mind it
was a knock, but a very little scared one, so I said, 'Come in.'

"But nobody came in, and then presently I heard the knock again. Then I
got up and opened the door, thinking it was very queer, and I had a
frightened feeling without knowing why.

"Well, I opened the door, and the first thing I noticed was a draught
of cold air, as if the front door downstairs was open, but there was a
strange close smell about the cold draught.  It smelled more like a
cellar that had been shut up for years, than out-of-doors.  Then I saw
something.  I saw my coat first.  The thing that held it was so small
that I couldn't see much of anything else. Then I saw a little white
face with eyes so scared and wishful that they seemed as if they might
eat a hole in anybody's heart.  It was a dreadful little face, with
something about it which made it different from any other face on
earth, but it was so pitiful that somehow it did away a good deal with
the dreadfulness.  And there were two little hands spotted purple with



the cold, holding up my winter coat, and a strange little far-away
voice said: 'I can't find my mother.'

"'For Heaven's sake,' I said, 'who are you?'

"Then the little voice said again: 'I can't find my mother.'

"All the time I could smell the cold and I saw that it was about the
child; that cold was clinging to her as if she had come out of some
deadly cold place.  Well, I took my coat, I did not know what else to
do, and the cold was clinging to that.  It was as cold as if it had
come off ice.  When I had the coat I could see the child more plainly.
She was dressed in one little white garment made very simply.  It was a
nightgown, only very long, quite covering her feet, and I could see
dimly through it her little thin body mottled purple with the cold.
Her face did not look so cold; that was a clear waxen white.  Her hair
was dark, but it looked as if it might be dark only because it was so
damp, almost wet, and might really be light hair.  It clung very close
to her forehead, which was round and white.  She would have been very
beautiful if she had not been so dreadful.

"'Who are you?' says I again, looking at her.

"She looked at me with her terrible pleading eyes and did not say
anything.

"'What are you?' says I.  Then she went away.  She did not seem to run
or walk like other children.  She flitted, like one of those little
filmy white butterflies, that don't seem like real ones they are so
light, and move as if they had no weight.  But she looked back from the
head of the stairs.  'I can't find my mother,' said she, and I never
heard such a voice.

"'Who is your mother?' says I, but she was gone.

"Well, I thought for a moment I should faint away.  The room got dark
and I heard a singing in my ears.  Then I flung my coat onto the bed.
My hands were as cold as ice from holding it, and I stood in my door,
and called first Mrs. Bird and then Mrs. Dennison.  I didn't dare go
down over the stairs where that had gone.  It seemed to me I should go
mad if I didn't see somebody or something like other folks on the face
of the earth.  I thought I should never make anybody hear, but I could
hear them stepping about downstairs, and I could smell biscuits baking
for supper.  Somehow the smell of those biscuits seemed the only
natural thing left to keep me in my right mind.  I didn't dare go over
those stairs.  I just stood there and called, and finally I heard the
entry door open and Mrs. Bird called back:

"'What is it?  Did you call, Miss Arms?'



"'Come up here; come up here as quick as you can, both of you,' I
screamed out; 'quick, quick, quick!'

"I heard Mrs. Bird tell Mrs. Dennison: 'Come quick, Amelia, something
is the matter in Miss Arms' room.'  It struck me even then that she
expressed herself rather queerly, and it struck me as very queer,
indeed, when they both got upstairs and I saw that they knew what had
happened, or that they knew of what nature the happening was.

"'What is it, dear?' asked Mrs. Bird, and her pretty, loving voice had
a strained sound.  I saw her look at Mrs. Dennison and I saw Mrs.
Dennison look back at her.

"'For God's sake,' says I, and I never spoke so before--'for God's
sake, what was it brought my coat upstairs?'

"'What was it like?' asked Mrs. Dennison in a sort of failing voice,
and she looked at her sister again and her sister looked back at her.

"'It was a child I have never seen here before.  It looked like a
child,' says I, 'but I never saw a child so dreadful, and it had on a
nightgown, and said she couldn't find her mother.  Who was it? What was
it?'

"I thought for a minute Mrs. Dennison was going to faint, but Mrs. Bird
hung onto her and rubbed her hands, and whispered in her ear (she had
the cooingest kind of voice), and I ran and got her a glass of cold
water.  I tell you it took considerable courage to go downstairs alone,
but they had set a lamp on the entry table so I could see.  I don't
believe I could have spunked up enough to have gone downstairs in the
dark, thinking every second that child might be close to me.  The lamp
and the smell of the biscuits baking seemed to sort of keep my courage
up, but I tell you I didn't waste much time going down those stairs and
out into the kitchen for a glass of water.  I pumped as if the house
was afire, and I grabbed the first thing I came across in the shape of
a tumbler: it was a painted one that Mrs. Dennison's Sunday school
class gave her, and it was meant for a flower vase.

"Well, I filled it and then ran upstairs.  I felt every minute as if
something would catch my feet, and I held the glass to Mrs. Dennison's
lips, while Mrs. Bird held her head up, and she took a good long
swallow, then she looked hard at the tumbler.

"'Yes,' says I, 'I know I got this one, but I took the first I came
across, and it isn't hurt a mite.'

"'Don't get the painted flowers wet,' says Mrs. Dennison very feebly,
'they'll wash off if you do.'



"'I'll be real careful,' says I.  I knew she set a sight by that
painted tumbler.

"The water seemed to do Mrs. Dennison good, for presently she pushed
Mrs. Bird away and sat up.  She had been laying down on my bed.

"'I'm all over it now,' says she, but she was terribly white, and her
eyes looked as if they saw something outside things.  Mrs. Bird wasn't
much better, but she always had a sort of settled sweet, good look that
nothing could disturb to any great extent.  I knew I looked dreadful,
for I caught a glimpse of myself in the glass, and I would hardly have
known who it was.

"Mrs. Dennison, she slid off the bed and walked sort of tottery to a
chair.  'I was silly to give way so,' says she.

"'No, you wasn't silly, sister,' says Mrs. Bird.  'I don't know what
this means any more than you do, but whatever it is, no one ought to be
called silly for being overcome by anything so different from other
things which we have known all our lives.'

"Mrs. Dennison looked at her sister, then she looked at me, then back
at her sister again, and Mrs. Bird spoke as if she had been asked a
question.

"'Yes,' says she, 'I do think Miss Arms ought to be told--that is, I
think she ought to be told all we know ourselves.'

"'That isn't much,' said Mrs. Dennison with a dying-away sort of sigh.
She looked as if she might faint away again any minute.  She was a real
delicate-looking woman, but it turned out she was a good deal stronger
than poor Mrs. Bird.

"'No, there isn't much we do know,' says Mrs. Bird, 'but what little
there is she ought to know.  I felt as if she ought to when she first
came here.'

"'Well, I didn't feel quite right about it,' said Mrs. Dennison, 'but I
kept hoping it might stop, and any way, that it might never trouble
her, and you had put so much in the house, and we needed the money, and
I didn't know but she might be nervous and think she couldn't come, and
I didn't want to take a man boarder.'

"'And aside from the money, we were very anxious to have you come, my
dear,' says Mrs. Bird.

"'Yes,' says Mrs. Dennison, 'we wanted the young company in the house;
we were lonesome, and we both of us took a great liking to you the



minute we set eyes on you.'

"And I guess they meant what they said, both of them.  They were
beautiful women, and nobody could be any kinder to me than they were,
and I never blamed them for not telling me before, and, as they said,
there wasn't really much to tell.

"They hadn't any sooner fairly bought the house, and moved into it,
than they began to see and hear things.  Mrs. Bird said they were
sitting together in the sitting-room one evening when they heard it the
first time.  She said her sister was knitting lace (Mrs. Dennison made
beautiful knitted lace) and she was reading the Missionary Herald (Mrs.
Bird was very much interested in mission work), when all of a sudden
they heard something.  She heard it first and she laid down her
Missionary Herald and listened, and then Mrs. Dennison she saw her
listening and she drops her lace. 'What is it you are listening to,
Abby?' says she.  Then it came again and they both heard, and the cold
shivers went down their backs to hear it, though they didn't know why.
'It's the cat, isn't it?' says Mrs. Bird.

"'It isn't any cat,' says Mrs. Dennison.

"'Oh, I guess it MUST be the cat; maybe she's got a mouse,' says Mrs.
Bird, real cheerful, to calm down Mrs. Dennison, for she saw she was
'most scared to death, and she was always afraid of her fainting away.
Then she opens the door and calls, 'Kitty, kitty, kitty!'  They had
brought their cat with them in a basket when they came to East
Wilmington to live.  It was a real handsome tiger cat, a tommy, and he
knew a lot.

"Well, she called 'Kitty, kitty, kitty!' and sure enough the kitty
came, and when he came in the door he gave a big yawl that didn't sound
unlike what they had heard.

"'There, sister, here he is; you see it was the cat,' says Mrs. Bird.
'Poor kitty!'

"But Mrs. Dennison she eyed the cat, and she give a great screech.

"'What's that?  What's that?' says she.

"'What's what?' says Mrs. Bird, pretending to herself that she didn't
see what her sister meant.

"'Somethin's got hold of that cat's tail,' says Mrs. Dennison.
'Somethin's got hold of his tail.  It's pulled straight out, an' he
can't get away.  Just hear him yawl!'

"'It isn't anything,' says Mrs. Bird, but even as she said that she



could see a little hand holding fast to that cat's tail, and then the
child seemed to sort of clear out of the dimness behind the hand, and
the child was sort of laughing then, instead of looking sad, and she
said that was a great deal worse.  She said that laugh was the most
awful and the saddest thing she ever heard.

"Well, she was so dumfounded that she didn't know what to do, and she
couldn't sense at first that it was anything supernatural.  She thought
it must be one of the neighbour's children who had run away and was
making free of their house, and was teasing their cat, and that they
must be just nervous to feel so upset by it.  So she speaks up sort of
sharp.

"'Don't you know that you mustn't pull the kitty's tail?' says she.
'Don't you know you hurt the poor kitty, and she'll scratch you if you
don't take care.  Poor kitty, you mustn't hurt her.'

"And with that she said the child stopped pulling that cat's tail and
went to stroking her just as soft and pitiful, and the cat put his back
up and rubbed and purred as if he liked it.  The cat never seemed a
mite afraid, and that seemed queer, for I had always heard that animals
were dreadfully afraid of ghosts; but then, that was a pretty harmless
little sort of ghost.

"Well, Mrs. Bird said the child stroked that cat, while she and Mrs.
Dennison stood watching it, and holding onto each other, for, no matter
how hard they tried to think it was all right, it didn't look right.
Finally Mrs. Dennison she spoke.

"'What's your name, little girl?' says she.

"Then the child looks up and stops stroking the cat, and says she can't
find her mother, just the way she said it to me.  Then Mrs. Dennison
she gave such a gasp that Mrs. Bird thought she was going to faint
away, but she didn't.  'Well, who is your mother?' says she.  But the
child just says again 'I can't find my mother--I can't find my mother.'

"'Where do you live, dear?' says Mrs. Bird.

"'I can't find my mother,' says the child.

"Well, that was the way it was.  Nothing happened.  Those two women
stood there hanging onto each other, and the child stood in front of
them, and they asked her questions, and everything she would say was:
'I can't find my mother.'

"Then Mrs. Bird tried to catch hold of the child, for she thought in
spite of what she saw that perhaps she was nervous and it was a real
child, only perhaps not quite right in its head, that had run away in



her little nightgown after she had been put to bed.

"She tried to catch the child.  She had an idea of putting a shawl
around it and going out--she was such a little thing she could have
carried her easy enough--and trying to find out to which of the
neighbours she belonged.  But the minute she moved toward the child
there wasn't any child there; there was only that little voice seeming
to come from nothing, saying 'I can't find my mother,' and presently
that died away.

"Well, that same thing kept happening, or something very much the same.
Once in awhile Mrs. Bird would be washing dishes, and all at once the
child would be standing beside her with the dish-towel, wiping them.
Of course, that was terrible.  Mrs. Bird would wash the dishes all
over.  Sometimes she didn't tell Mrs. Dennison, it made her so nervous.
Sometimes when they were making cake they would find the raisins all
picked over, and sometimes little sticks of kindling-wood would be
found laying beside the kitchen stove. They never knew when they would
come across that child, and always she kept saying over and over that
she couldn't find her mother. They never tried talking to her, except
once in awhile Mrs. Bird would get desperate and ask her something, but
the child never seemed to hear it; she always kept right on saying that
she couldn't find her mother.

"After they had told me all they had to tell about their experience
with the child, they told me about the house and the people that had
lived there before they did.  It seemed something dreadful had happened
in that house.  And the land agent had never let on to them.  I don't
think they would have bought it if he had, no matter how cheap it was,
for even if folks aren't really afraid of anything, they don't want to
live in houses where such dreadful things have happened that you keep
thinking about them.  I know after they told me I should never have
stayed there another night, if I hadn't thought so much of them, no
matter how comfortable I was made; and I never was nervous, either.
But I stayed.  Of course, it didn't happen in my room.  If it had I
could not have stayed."

"What was it?" asked Mrs. Emerson in an awed voice.

"It was an awful thing.  That child had lived in the house with her
father and mother two years before.  They had come--or the father
had--from a real good family.  He had a good situation: he was a
drummer for a big leather house in the city, and they lived real
pretty, with plenty to do with.  But the mother was a real wicked
woman.  She was as handsome as a picture, and they said she came from
good sort of people enough in Boston, but she was bad clean through,
though she was real pretty spoken and most everybody liked her.  She
used to dress out and make a great show, and she never seemed to take
much interest in the child, and folks began to say she wasn't treated



right.

"The woman had a hard time keeping a girl.  For some reason one
wouldn't stay.  They would leave and then talk about her awfully,
telling all kinds of things.  People didn't believe it at first; then
they began to.  They said that the woman made that little thing, though
she wasn't much over five years old, and small and babyish for her age,
do most of the work, what there was done; they said the house used to
look like a pig-sty when she didn't have help.  They said the little
thing used to stand on a chair and wash dishes, and they'd seen her
carrying in sticks of wood most as big as she was many a time, and
they'd heard her mother scolding her. The woman was a fine singer, and
had a voice like a screech-owl when she scolded.

"The father was away most of the time, and when that happened he had
been away out West for some weeks.  There had been a married man
hanging about the mother for some time, and folks had talked some; but
they weren't sure there was anything wrong, and he was a man very high
up, with money, so they kept pretty still for fear he would hear of it
and make trouble for them, and of course nobody was sure, though folks
did say afterward that the father of the child had ought to have been
told.

"But that was very easy to say; it wouldn't have been so easy to find
anybody who would have been willing to tell him such a thing as that,
especially when they weren't any too sure.  He set his eyes by his
wife, too.  They said all he seemed to think of was to earn money to
buy things to deck her out in.  And he about worshiped the child, too.
They said he was a real nice man.  The men that are treated so bad
mostly are real nice men.  I've always noticed that.

"Well, one morning that man that there had been whispers about was
missing.  He had been gone quite a while, though, before they really
knew that he was missing, because he had gone away and told his wife
that he had to go to New York on business and might be gone a week, and
not to worry if he didn't get home, and not to worry if he didn't
write, because he should be thinking from day to day that he might take
the next train home and there would be no use in writing.  So the wife
waited, and she tried not to worry until it was two days over the week,
then she run into a neighbour's and fainted dead away on the floor; and
then they made inquiries and found out that he had skipped--with some
money that didn't belong to him, too.

"Then folks began to ask where was that woman, and they found out by
comparing notes that nobody had seen her since the man went away; but
three or four women remembered that she had told them that she thought
of taking the child and going to Boston to visit her folks, so when
they hadn't seen her around, and the house shut, they jumped to the
conclusion that was where she was.  They were the neighbours that lived



right around her, but they didn't have much to do with her, and she'd
gone out of her way to tell them about her Boston plan, and they didn't
make much reply when she did.

"Well, there was this house shut up, and the man and woman missing and
the child.  Then all of a sudden one of the women that lived the
nearest remembered something.  She remembered that she had waked up
three nights running, thinking she heard a child crying somewhere, and
once she waked up her husband, but he said it must be the Bisbees'
little girl, and she thought it must be.  The child wasn't well and was
always crying.  It used to have colic spells, especially at night.  So
she didn't think any more about it until this came up, then all of a
sudden she did think of it.  She told what she had heard, and finally
folks began to think they had better enter that house and see if there
was anything wrong.

"Well, they did enter it, and they found that child dead, locked in one
of the rooms.  (Mrs. Dennison and Mrs. Bird never used that room; it
was a back bedroom on the second floor.)

"Yes, they found that poor child there, starved to death, and frozen,
though they weren't sure she had frozen to death, for she was in bed
with clothes enough to keep her pretty warm when she was alive.  But
she had been there a week, and she was nothing but skin and bone.  It
looked as if the mother had locked her into the house when she went
away, and told her not to make any noise for fear the neighbours would
hear her and find out that she herself had gone.

"Mrs. Dennison said she couldn't really believe that the woman had
meant to have her own child starved to death.  Probably she thought the
little thing would raise somebody, or folks would try to get in the
house and find her.  Well, whatever she thought, there the child was,
dead.

"But that wasn't all.  The father came home, right in the midst of it;
the child was just buried, and he was beside himself.  And--he went on
the track of his wife, and he found her, and he shot her dead; it was
in all the papers at the time; then he disappeared. Nothing had been
seen of him since.  Mrs. Dennison said that she thought he had either
made way with himself or got out of the country, nobody knew, but they
did know there was something wrong with the house.

"'I knew folks acted queer when they asked me how I liked it when we
first came here,' says Mrs. Dennison, 'but I never dreamed why till we
saw the child that night.'

"I never heard anything like it in my life," said Mrs. Emerson, staring
at the other woman with awestruck eyes.



"I thought you'd say so," said Mrs. Meserve.  "You don't wonder that I
ain't disposed to speak light when I hear there is anything queer about
a house, do you?"

"No, I don't, after that," Mrs. Emerson said.

"But that ain't all," said Mrs. Meserve.

"Did you see it again?" Mrs. Emerson asked.

"Yes, I saw it a number of times before the last time.  It was lucky I
wasn't nervous, or I never could have stayed there, much as I liked the
place and much as I thought of those two women; they were beautiful
women, and no mistake.  I loved those women.  I hope Mrs. Dennison will
come and see me sometime.

"Well, I stayed, and I never knew when I'd see that child.  I got so I
was very careful to bring everything of mine upstairs, and not leave
any little thing in my room that needed doing, for fear she would come
lugging up my coat or hat or gloves or I'd find things done when
there'd been no live being in the room to do them.  I can't tell you
how I dreaded seeing her; and worse than the seeing her was the hearing
her say, 'I can't find my mother.'  It was enough to make your blood
run cold.  I never heard a living child cry for its mother that was
anything so pitiful as that dead one. It was enough to break your heart.

"She used to come and say that to Mrs. Bird oftener than to any one
else.  Once I heard Mrs. Bird say she wondered if it was possible that
the poor little thing couldn't really find her mother in the other
world, she had been such a wicked woman.

"But Mrs. Dennison told her she didn't think she ought to speak so nor
even think so, and Mrs. Bird said she shouldn't wonder if she was
right.  Mrs. Bird was always very easy to put in the wrong. She was a
good woman, and one that couldn't do things enough for other folks.  It
seemed as if that was what she lived on.  I don't think she was ever so
scared by that poor little ghost, as much as she pitied it, and she was
'most heartbroken because she couldn't do anything for it, as she could
have done for a live child.

"'It seems to me sometimes as if I should die if I can't get that awful
little white robe off that child and get her in some clothes and feed
her and stop her looking for her mother,' I heard her say once, and she
was in earnest.  She cried when she said it.  That wasn't long before
she died.

"Now I am coming to the strangest part of it all.  Mrs. Bird died very
sudden.  One morning--it was Saturday, and there wasn't any school--I
went downstairs to breakfast, and Mrs. Bird wasn't there; there was



nobody but Mrs. Dennison.  She was pouring out the coffee when I came
in.  'Why, where's Mrs. Bird?' says I.

"'Abby ain't feeling very well this morning,' says she; 'there isn't
much the matter, I guess, but she didn't sleep very well, and her head
aches, and she's sort of chilly, and I told her I thought she'd better
stay in bed till the house gets warm.'  It was a very cold morning.

"'Maybe she's got cold,' says I.

"'Yes, I guess she has,' says Mrs. Dennison.  'I guess she's got cold.
She'll be up before long.  Abby ain't one to stay in bed a minute
longer than she can help.'

"Well, we went on eating our breakfast, and all at once a shadow
flickered across one wall of the room and over the ceiling the way a
shadow will sometimes when somebody passes the window outside. Mrs.
Dennison and I both looked up, then out of the window; then Mrs.
Dennison she gives a scream.

"'Why, Abby's crazy!' says she.  'There she is out this bitter cold
morning, and--and--'  She didn't finish, but she meant the child. For
we were both looking out, and we saw, as plain as we ever saw anything
in our lives, Mrs. Abby Bird walking off over the white snow-path with
that child holding fast to her hand, nestling close to her as if she
had found her own mother.

"'She's dead,' says Mrs. Dennison, clutching hold of me hard. 'She's
dead; my sister is dead!'

"She was.  We hurried upstairs as fast as we could go, and she was dead
in her bed, and smiling as if she was dreaming, and one arm and hand
was stretched out as if something had hold of it; and it couldn't be
straightened even at the last--it lay out over her casket at the
funeral."

"Was the child ever seen again?" asked Mrs. Emerson in a shaking voice.

"No," replied Mrs. Meserve; "that child was never seen again after she
went out of the yard with Mrs. Bird."
===============================================

THE IMP OF THE PERVERSE
by Edgar Allan Poe, from the Project Gutenberg ebook of The Complete Works, Vol II

IN THE consideration of the faculties and impulses--of the prima mobilia
of the human soul, the phrenologists have failed to make room for a
propensity which, although obviously existing as a radical, primitive,
irreducible sentiment, has been equally overlooked by all the moralists



who have preceded them. In the pure arrogance of the reason, we have
all overlooked it. We have suffered its existence to escape our senses,
solely through want of belief--of faith;--whether it be faith in
Revelation, or faith in the Kabbala. The idea of it has never occurred
to us, simply because of its supererogation. We saw no need of the
impulse--for the propensity. We could not perceive its necessity. We
could not understand, that is to say, we could not have understood, had
the notion of this primum mobile ever obtruded itself;--we could not
have understood in what manner it might be made to further the objects
of humanity, either temporal or eternal. It cannot be denied that
phrenology and, in great measure, all metaphysicianism have been
concocted a priori. The intellectual or logical man, rather than the
understanding or observant man, set himself to imagine designs--to
dictate purposes to God. Having thus fathomed, to his satisfaction, the
intentions of Jehovah, out of these intentions he built his innumerable
systems of mind. In the matter of phrenology, for example, we first
determined, naturally enough, that it was the design of the Deity that
man should eat. We then assigned to man an organ of alimentiveness,
and this organ is the scourge with which the Deity compels man, will-I
nill-I, into eating. Secondly, having settled it to be God's will that
man should continue his species, we discovered an organ of amativeness,
forthwith. And so with combativeness, with ideality, with causality,
with constructiveness,--so, in short, with every organ, whether
representing a propensity, a moral sentiment, or a faculty of the pure
intellect. And in these arrangements of the Principia of human action,
the Spurzheimites, whether right or wrong, in part, or upon the whole,
have but followed, in principle, the footsteps of their predecessors:
deducing and establishing every thing from the preconceived destiny of
man, and upon the ground of the objects of his Creator.

It would have been wiser, it would have been safer, to classify (if
classify we must) upon the basis of what man usually or occasionally
did, and was always occasionally doing, rather than upon the basis of
what we took it for granted the Deity intended him to do. If we cannot
comprehend God in his visible works, how then in his inconceivable
thoughts, that call the works into being? If we cannot understand him in
his objective creatures, how then in his substantive moods and phases of
creation?

Induction, a posteriori, would have brought phrenology to admit, as an
innate and primitive principle of human action, a paradoxical something,
which we may call perverseness, for want of a more characteristic term.
In the sense I intend, it is, in fact, a mobile without motive, a motive
not motivirt. Through its promptings we act without comprehensible
object; or, if this shall be understood as a contradiction in terms, we
may so far modify the proposition as to say, that through its promptings
we act, for the reason that we should not. In theory, no reason can be
more unreasonable, but, in fact, there is none more strong. With certain
minds, under certain conditions, it becomes absolutely irresistible. I



am not more certain that I breathe, than that the assurance of the wrong
or error of any action is often the one unconquerable force which impels
us, and alone impels us to its prosecution. Nor will this overwhelming
tendency to do wrong for the wrong's sake, admit of analysis, or
resolution into ulterior elements. It is a radical, a primitive
impulse-elementary. It will be said, I am aware, that when we persist in
acts because we feel we should not persist in them, our conduct is but a
modification of that which ordinarily springs from the combativeness
of phrenology. But a glance will show the fallacy of this idea. The
phrenological combativeness has for its essence, the necessity of
self-defence. It is our safeguard against injury. Its principle regards
our well-being; and thus the desire to be well is excited simultaneously
with its development. It follows, that the desire to be well must
be excited simultaneously with any principle which shall be merely a
modification of combativeness, but in the case of that something which I
term perverseness, the desire to be well is not only not aroused, but a
strongly antagonistical sentiment exists.

An appeal to one's own heart is, after all, the best reply to the
sophistry just noticed. No one who trustingly consults and thoroughly
questions his own soul, will be disposed to deny the entire radicalness
of the propensity in question. It is not more incomprehensible than
distinctive. There lives no man who at some period has not been
tormented, for example, by an earnest desire to tantalize a listener by
circumlocution. The speaker is aware that he displeases; he has every
intention to please, he is usually curt, precise, and clear, the most
laconic and luminous language is struggling for utterance upon his
tongue, it is only with difficulty that he restrains himself from giving
it flow; he dreads and deprecates the anger of him whom he addresses;
yet, the thought strikes him, that by certain involutions and
parentheses this anger may be engendered. That single thought is enough.
The impulse increases to a wish, the wish to a desire, the desire to
an uncontrollable longing, and the longing (to the deep regret and
mortification of the speaker, and in defiance of all consequences) is
indulged.

We have a task before us which must be speedily performed. We know that
it will be ruinous to make delay. The most important crisis of our life
calls, trumpet-tongued, for immediate energy and action. We glow, we are
consumed with eagerness to commence the work, with the anticipation of
whose glorious result our whole souls are on fire. It must, it shall be
undertaken to-day, and yet we put it off until to-morrow, and why?
There is no answer, except that we feel perverse, using the word with
no comprehension of the principle. To-morrow arrives, and with it a more
impatient anxiety to do our duty, but with this very increase of anxiety
arrives, also, a nameless, a positively fearful, because unfathomable,
craving for delay. This craving gathers strength as the moments fly.
The last hour for action is at hand. We tremble with the violence of
the conflict within us,--of the definite with the indefinite--of the



substance with the shadow. But, if the contest have proceeded thus
far, it is the shadow which prevails,--we struggle in vain. The clock
strikes, and is the knell of our welfare. At the same time, it is
the chanticleer--note to the ghost that has so long overawed us. It
flies--it disappears--we are free. The old energy returns. We will labor
now. Alas, it is too late!

We stand upon the brink of a precipice. We peer into the abyss--we
grow sick and dizzy. Our first impulse is to shrink from the danger.
Unaccountably we remain. By slow degrees our sickness and dizziness and
horror become merged in a cloud of unnamable feeling. By gradations,
still more imperceptible, this cloud assumes shape, as did the vapor
from the bottle out of which arose the genius in the Arabian Nights.
But out of this our cloud upon the precipice's edge, there grows into
palpability, a shape, far more terrible than any genius or any demon
of a tale, and yet it is but a thought, although a fearful one, and one
which chills the very marrow of our bones with the fierceness of the
delight of its horror. It is merely the idea of what would be our
sensations during the sweeping precipitancy of a fall from such a
height. And this fall--this rushing annihilation--for the very reason
that it involves that one most ghastly and loathsome of all the most
ghastly and loathsome images of death and suffering which have ever
presented themselves to our imagination--for this very cause do we now
the most vividly desire it. And because our reason violently deters us
from the brink, therefore do we the most impetuously approach it. There
is no passion in nature so demoniacally impatient, as that of him who,
shuddering upon the edge of a precipice, thus meditates a Plunge. To
indulge, for a moment, in any attempt at thought, is to be inevitably
lost; for reflection but urges us to forbear, and therefore it is, I
say, that we cannot. If there be no friendly arm to check us, or if we
fail in a sudden effort to prostrate ourselves backward from the abyss,
we plunge, and are destroyed.

Examine these similar actions as we will, we shall find them resulting
solely from the spirit of the Perverse. We perpetrate them because we
feel that we should not. Beyond or behind this there is no intelligible
principle; and we might, indeed, deem this perverseness a direct
instigation of the Arch-Fiend, were it not occasionally known to operate
in furtherance of good.

I have said thus much, that in some measure I may answer your question,
that I may explain to you why I am here, that I may assign to you
something that shall have at least the faint aspect of a cause for my
wearing these fetters, and for my tenanting this cell of the condemned.
Had I not been thus prolix, you might either have misunderstood me
altogether, or, with the rabble, have fancied me mad. As it is, you will
easily perceive that I am one of the many uncounted victims of the Imp
of the Perverse.



It is impossible that any deed could have been wrought with a more
thorough deliberation. For weeks, for months, I pondered upon the
means of the murder. I rejected a thousand schemes, because their
accomplishment involved a chance of detection. At length, in reading
some French Memoirs, I found an account of a nearly fatal illness that
occurred to Madame Pilau, through the agency of a candle accidentally
poisoned. The idea struck my fancy at once. I knew my victim's habit
of reading in bed. I knew, too, that his apartment was narrow and
ill-ventilated. But I need not vex you with impertinent details. I need
not describe the easy artifices by which I substituted, in his bed-room
candle-stand, a wax-light of my own making for the one which I there
found. The next morning he was discovered dead in his bed, and the
Coroner's verdict was--"Death by the visitation of God."

Having inherited his estate, all went well with me for years. The idea
of detection never once entered my brain. Of the remains of the fatal
taper I had myself carefully disposed. I had left no shadow of a clew
by which it would be possible to convict, or even to suspect me of the
crime. It is inconceivable how rich a sentiment of satisfaction arose
in my bosom as I reflected upon my absolute security. For a very long
period of time I was accustomed to revel in this sentiment. It afforded
me more real delight than all the mere worldly advantages accruing from
my sin. But there arrived at length an epoch, from which the pleasurable
feeling grew, by scarcely perceptible gradations, into a haunting and
harassing thought. It harassed because it haunted. I could scarcely get
rid of it for an instant. It is quite a common thing to be thus annoyed
with the ringing in our ears, or rather in our memories, of the burthen
of some ordinary song, or some unimpressive snatches from an opera.
Nor will we be the less tormented if the song in itself be good, or
the opera air meritorious. In this manner, at last, I would perpetually
catch myself pondering upon my security, and repeating, in a low
undertone, the phrase, "I am safe."

One day, whilst sauntering along the streets, I arrested myself in the
act of murmuring, half aloud, these customary syllables. In a fit of
petulance, I remodelled them thus; "I am safe--I am safe--yes--if I be
not fool enough to make open confession!"

No sooner had I spoken these words, than I felt an icy chill creep to
my heart. I had had some experience in these fits of perversity, (whose
nature I have been at some trouble to explain), and I remembered well
that in no instance I had successfully resisted their attacks. And now
my own casual self-suggestion that I might possibly be fool enough to
confess the murder of which I had been guilty, confronted me, as if the
very ghost of him whom I had murdered--and beckoned me on to death.

At first, I made an effort to shake off this nightmare of the soul.
I walked vigorously--faster--still faster--at length I ran. I felt
a maddening desire to shriek aloud. Every succeeding wave of thought



overwhelmed me with new terror, for, alas! I well, too well understood
that to think, in my situation, was to be lost. I still quickened my
pace. I bounded like a madman through the crowded thoroughfares. At
length, the populace took the alarm, and pursued me. I felt then the
consummation of my fate. Could I have torn out my tongue, I would have
done it, but a rough voice resounded in my ears--a rougher grasp seized
me by the shoulder. I turned--I gasped for breath. For a moment I
experienced all the pangs of suffocation; I became blind, and deaf,
and giddy; and then some invisible fiend, I thought, struck me with his
broad palm upon the back. The long imprisoned secret burst forth from my
soul.

They say that I spoke with a distinct enunciation, but with marked
emphasis and passionate hurry, as if in dread of interruption before
concluding the brief, but pregnant sentences that consigned me to the
hangman and to hell.

Having related all that was necessary for the fullest judicial
conviction, I fell prostrate in a swoon.

But why shall I say more? To-day I wear these chains, and am here!
To-morrow I shall be fetterless!--but where?



THE SECRET OF THE TWO PLASTER CASTS
from The Project Gutenberg EBook of A Stable for Nightmares, by 
J. Sheridan Le Fanu and Charles Young and and Others

Years before the accession of her Majesty Queen Victoria, and yet at not
so remote a date as to be utterly beyond the period to which the
reminiscences of our middle-aged readers extend, it happened that two
English gentlemen sat at table on a summer's evening, after dinner,
quietly sipping their wine and engaged in desultory conversation. They
were both men known to fame. One of them was a sculptor whose statues
adorned the palaces of princes, and whose chiselled busts were the pride
of half the nobility of his nation; the other was no less renowned as an
anatomist and surgeon. The age of the anatomist might have been guessed
at fifty, but the guess would have erred on the side of youth by at
least ten years. That of the sculptor could scarcely be more than
five-and-thirty. A bust of the anatomist, so admirably executed as to
present, although in stone, the perfect similitude of life and flesh,
stood upon a pedestal opposite to the table at which sat the pair, and
at once explained at least one connecting-link of companionship between
them. The anatomist was exhibiting for the criticism of his friend a
rare gem which he had just drawn from his cabinet: it was a crucifix
magnificently carved in ivory, and incased in a setting of pure gold.

"The carving, my dear sir," observed Mr. Fiddyes, the sculptor, "is
indeed, as you say, exquisite. The muscles are admirably made out, the
flesh well modelled, wonderfully so for the size and material; and
yet--by the bye, on this point you must know more than I--the more I
think upon the matter, the more I regard the artistic conception as
utterly false and wrong."

"You speak in a riddle," replied Dr. Carnell; "but pray go on, and
explain."

"It is a fancy I first had in my student-days," replied Fiddyes.
"Conventionality, not to say a most proper and becoming reverence,
prevents people by no means ignorant from considering the point. But
once think upon it, and you at least, of all men, must at once perceive
how utterly impossible it would be for a victim nailed upon a cross by
hands and feet to preserve the position invariably displayed in figures
of the Crucifixion. Those who so portray it fail in what should be their
most awful and agonizing effect. Think for one moment, and imagine, if
you can, what would be the attitude of a man, living or dead, under this
frightful torture."

"You startle me," returned the great surgeon, "not only by the truth of
your remarks, but by their obviousness. It is strange indeed that such a
matter should have so long been overlooked. The more I think upon it the



more the bare idea of actual crucifixion seems to horrify me, though
heaven knows I am accustomed enough to scenes of suffering. How would
you represent such a terrible agony?"

"Indeed I cannot tell," replied the sculptor; "to guess would be almost
vain. The fearful strain upon the muscles, their utter helplessness and
inactivity, the frightful swellings, the effect of weight upon the
racked and tortured sinews, appal me too much even for speculation."

"But this," replied the surgeon, "one might think a matter of
importance, not only to art, but, higher still, to religion itself."

"Maybe so," returned the sculptor. "But perhaps the appeal to the senses
through a true representation might be too horrible for either the one
or the other."

"Still," persisted the surgeon, "I should like--say for
curiosity--though I am weak enough to believe even in my own motive as a
higher one--to ascertain the effect from actual observation."

"So should I, could it be done, and of course without pain to the
object, which, as a condition, seems to present at the outset an
impossibility."

"Perhaps not," mused the anatomist; "I think I have a notion. Stay--we
may contrive this matter. I will tell you my plan, and it will be
strange indeed if we two cannot manage to carry it out."

The discourse here, owing to the rapt attention of both speakers,
assumed a low and earnest tone, but had perhaps better be narrated by a
relation of the events to which it gave rise. Suffice it to say that the
Sovereign was more than once mentioned during its progress, and in a
manner which plainly told that the two speakers each possessed
sufficient influence to obtain the assistance of royalty, and that such
assistance would be required in their scheme.

The shades of evening deepened while the two were still conversing. And
leaving this scene, let us cast one hurried glimpse at another taking
place contemporaneously.

Between Pimlico and Chelsea, and across a canal of which the bed has
since been used for the railway terminating at Victoria Station, there
was at the time of which we speak a rude timber footway, long since
replaced by a more substantial and convenient erection, but then known
as the Wooden Bridge. It was named shortly afterward Cutthroat Bridge,
and for this reason.

While Mr. Fiddyes and Dr. Carnell were discoursing over their wine, as
we have already seen, one Peter Starke, a drunken Chelsea pensioner, was



murdering his wife upon the spot we have last indicated. The coincidence
was curious.

       *       *       *       *       *

In those days the punishment of criminals followed closely upon their
conviction. The Chelsea pensioner whom we have mentioned was found
guilty one Friday and sentenced to die on the following Monday. He was a
sad scoundrel, impenitent to the last, glorying in the deeds of
slaughter which he had witnessed and acted during the series of
campaigns which had ended just previously at Waterloo. He was a tall,
well-built fellow enough, of middle age, for his class was not then, as
now, composed chiefly of veterans, but comprised many young men, just
sufficiently disabled to be unfit for service. Peter Starke, although
but slightly wounded, had nearly completed his term of service, and had
obtained his pension and presentment to Chelsea Hospital. With his life
we have but little to do, save as regards its close, which we shall
shortly endeavor to describe far more veraciously, and at some greater
length than set forth in the brief account which satisfied the public of
his own day, and which, as embodied in the columns of the few journals
then appearing, ran thus:

    "On Monday last Peter Starke was executed at Newgate for the
    murder at the Wooden Bridge, Chelsea, with four others for
    various offences. After he had been hanging only for a few
    minutes a respite arrived, but although he was promptly cut
    down, life was pronounced to be extinct. His body was buried
    within the prison walls."

Thus far history. But the conciseness of history far more frequently
embodies falsehood than truth. Perhaps the following narration may
approach more nearly to the facts.

A room within the prison had been, upon that special occasion and by
high authority, allotted to the use of Dr. Carnell and Mr. Fiddyes, the
famous sculptor, for the purpose of certain investigations connected
with art and science. In that room Mr. Fiddyes, while wretched Peter
Starke was yet swinging between heaven and earth, was busily engaged in
arranging a variety of implements and materials, consisting of a large
quantity of plaster-of-Paris, two large pails of water, some tubs, and
other necessaries of the moulder's art. The room contained a large deal
table, and a wooden cross, not neatly planed and squared at the angles,
but of thick, narrow, rudely-sawn oaken plank, fixed by strong, heavy
nails. And while Mr. Fiddyes was thus occupied, the executioner
entered, bearing upon his shoulders the body of the wretched Peter,
which he flung heavily upon the table.

"You are sure he is dead?" asked Mr. Fiddyes.



"Dead as a herring," replied the other. "And yet just as warm and limp
as if he had only fainted."

"Then go to work at once," replied the sculptor, as turning his back
upon the hangman, he resumed his occupation.

The "work" was soon done. Peter was stripped and nailed upon the timber,
which was instantly propped against the wall.

"As fine a one as ever I see," exclaimed the executioner, as he regarded
the defunct murderer with an expression of admiration, as if at his own
handiwork, in having abruptly demolished such a magnificent animal.
"Drops a good bit for'ard, though. Shall I tie him up round the waist,
sir?"

"Certainly not," returned the sculptor. "Just rub him well over with
this oil, especially his head, and then you can go. Dr. Carnell will
settle with you."

"All right, sir."

The fellow did as ordered, and retired without another word; leaving
this strange couple, the living and the dead, in that dismal chamber.

Mr. Fiddyes was a man of strong nerve in such matters. He had been too
much accustomed to taking posthumous casts to trouble himself with any
sentiment of repugnance at his approaching task of taking what is called
a "piece-mould" from a body. He emptied a number of bags of the white
powdery plaster-of-Paris into one of the larger vessels, poured into it
a pail of water, and was carefully stirring up the mass, when a sound of
dropping arrested his ear.

_Drip, drip._

"There's something leaking," he muttered, as he took a second pail, and
emptying it, again stirred the composition.

_Drip, drip, drip._

"It's strange," he soliloquized, half aloud. "There is no more water,
and yet----"

The sound was heard again.

He gazed at the ceiling; there was no sign of damp. He turned his eyes
to the body, and something suddenly caused him a violent start. The
murderer was bleeding.

The sculptor, spite of his command over himself, turned pale. At that



moment the head of Starke moved--clearly moved. It raised itself
convulsively for a single moment; its eyes rolled, and it gave vent to a
subdued moan of intense agony. Mr. Fiddyes fell fainting on the floor as
Dr. Carnell entered. It needed but a glance to tell the doctor what had
happened, even had not Peter just then given vent to another low cry.
The surgeon's measures were soon taken. Locking the door, he bore a
chair to the wall which supported the body of the malefactor. He drew
from his pocket a case of glittering instruments, and with one of these,
so small and delicate that it scarcely seemed larger than a needle, he
rapidly, but dexterously and firmly, touched Peter just at the back of
the neck. There was no wound larger than the head of a small pin, and
yet the head fell instantly as though the heart had been pierced. The
doctor had divided the spinal cord, and Peter Starke was dead indeed.

A few minutes sufficed to recall the sculptor to his senses. He at first
gazed wildly upon the still suspended body, so painfully recalled to
life by the rough venesection of the hangman and the subsequent friction
of anointing his body to prevent the adhesion of the plaster.

"You need not fear now," said Dr. Carnell; "I assure you he is dead."

"But he _was_ alive, surely!"

"Only for a moment, and even that scarcely to be called life--mere
muscular contraction, my dear sir, mere muscular contraction."

The sculptor resumed his labor. The body was girt at various
circumferences with fine twine, to be afterward withdrawn through a
thick coating of plaster, so as to separate the various pieces of the
mould, which was at last completed; and after this Dr. Carnell skilfully
flayed the body, to enable a second mould to be taken of the entire
figure, showing every muscle of the outer layer.

The two moulds were thus taken. It is difficult to conceive more ghastly
appearances than they presented. For sculptor's work they were utterly
useless; for no artist except the most daring of realists would have
ventured to indicate the horrors which they presented. Fiddyes refused
to receive them. Dr. Carnell, hard and cruel as he was, for kindness'
sake, in his profession, was a gentle, genial father of a family of
daughters. He received the casts, and at once consigned them to a
garret, to which he forbade access. His youngest daughter, one
unfortunate day, during her father's absence, was impelled by feminine
curiosity--perhaps a little increased by the prohibition--to enter the
mysterious chamber.

Whether she imagined in the pallid figure upon the cross a celestial
rebuke for her disobedience, or whether she was overcome by the mere
mortal horror of one or both of those dreadful casts, can now never be
known. But this is true: she became a maniac.



The writer of this has more than once seen (as, no doubt, have many
others) the plaster effigies of Peter Starke, after their removal from
Dr. Carnell's to a famous studio near the Regent's Park. It was there
that he heard whispered the strange story of their origin. Sculptor and
surgeon are now both long since dead, and it is no longer necessary to
keep _the secret of the two plaster casts_.



THE HATED
By Paul Flehr  (AKA Frederick Pohl)

 After space, there was always
 one more river to cross ... the
 far side of hatred and murder!

The bar didn't have a name. No name of any kind. Not even an indication
that it had ever had one. All it said on the outside was:

       Cafe
        EAT
    _Cocktails_

which doesn't make a lot of sense. But it was a bar. It had a big TV set
going ya-ta-ta ya-ta-ta in three glorious colors, and a jukebox that
tried to drown out the TV with that lousy music they play. Anyway, it
wasn't a kid hangout. I kind of like it. But I wasn't supposed to be
there at all; it's in the contract. I was supposed to stay in New York
and the New England states.

Cafe-EAT-_Cocktails_ was right across the river. I think the name of the
place was Hoboken, but I'm not sure. It all had a kind of dreamy feeling
to it. I was--

Well, I couldn't even remember going there. I remembered one minute I
was downtown New York, looking across the river. I did that a lot. And
then I was there. I don't remember crossing the river at all.

I was drunk, you know.

       *       *       *       *       *

You know how it is? Double bourbons and keep them coming. And after a
while the bartender stops bringing me the ginger ale because gradually I
forget to mix them. I got pretty loaded long before I left New York. I
realize that. I guess I had to get pretty loaded to risk the pension and
all.

Used to be I didn't drink much, but now, I don't know, when I have one
drink, I get to thinking about Sam and Wally and Chowderhead and Gilvey
and the captain. If I don't drink, I think about them, too, and then I
take a drink. And that leads to another drink, and it all comes out to
the same thing. Well, I guess I said it already, I drink a pretty good
amount, but you can't blame me.



There was a girl.

I always get a girl someplace. Usually they aren't much and this one
wasn't either. I mean she was probably somebody's mother. She was around
thirty-five and not so bad, though she had a long scar under her ear
down along her throat to the little round spot where her larynx was. It
wasn't ugly. She smelled nice--while I could still smell, you know--and
she didn't talk much. I liked that. Only--

Well, did you ever meet somebody with a nervous cough? Like when you say
something funny--a little funny, not a big yock--they don't laugh and
they don't stop with just smiling, but they sort of cough? She did that.
I began to itch. I couldn't help it. I asked her to stop it.

She spilled her drink and looked at me almost as though she was
scared--and I had tried to say it quietly, too.

"Sorry," she said, a little angry, a little scared. "_Sorry._ But you
don't have to--"

"Forget it."

"Sure. But you asked me to sit down here with you, remember? If you're
going to--"

"_Forget it!_" I nodded at the bartender and held up two fingers. "You
need another drink," I said. "The thing is," I said, "Gilvey used to do
that."

"What?"

"That cough."

She looked puzzled. "You mean like this?"

"_Goddam it, stop it!_" Even the bartender looked over at me that time.
Now she was really mad, but I didn't want her to go away. I said,
"Gilvey was a fellow who went to Mars with me. Pat Gilvey."

"_Oh._" She sat down again and leaned across the table, low. "_Mars._"

       *       *       *       *       *

The bartender brought our drinks and looked at me suspiciously. I said,
"Say, Mac, would you turn down the air-conditioning?"

"My name isn't Mac. No."

"Have a heart. It's too cold in here."



"Sorry." He didn't sound sorry.

I was cold. I mean that kind of weather, it's always cold in those
places. You know around New York in August? It hits eighty, eighty-five,
ninety. All the places have air-conditioning and what they really want
is for you to wear a shirt and tie.

But I like to walk a lot. You would, too, you know. And you can't walk
around much in long pants and a suit coat and all that stuff. Not around
there. Not in August. And so then, when I went into a bar, it'd have one
of those built-in freezers for the used-car salesmen with their dates,
or maybe their wives, all dressed up. For what? But I froze.

"_Mars_," the girl breathed. "_Mars._"

I began to itch again. "Want to dance?"

"They don't have a license," she said. "Byron, _I_ didn't know you'd
been to _Mars_! Please _tell_ me about it."

"It was all right," I said.

That was a lie.

She was interested. She forgot to smile. It made her look nicer. She
said, "I knew a man--my brother-in-law--he was my husband's brother--I
mean my ex-husband--"

"I get the idea."

"He worked for General Atomic. In Rockford, Illinois. You know where
that is?"

"Sure." I couldn't go there, but I knew where Illinois was.

"He worked on the first Mars ship. Oh, fifteen years ago, wasn't it? He
always wanted to go himself, but he couldn't pass the tests." She
stopped and looked at me.

I knew what she was thinking. But I didn't always look this way, you
know. Not that there's anything wrong with me now, I mean, but I
couldn't pass the tests any more. Nobody can. That's why we're all
one-trippers.

I said, "The only reason I'm shaking like this is because I'm cold."

It wasn't true, of course. It was that cough of Gilvey's. I didn't like
to think about Gilvey, or Sam or Chowderhead or Wally or the captain. I



didn't like to think about any of them. It made me shake.

You see, we couldn't kill each other. They wouldn't let us do that.
Before we took off, they did something to our minds to make sure. What
they did, it doesn't last forever. It lasts for two years and then it
wears off. That's long enough, you see, because that gets you to Mars
and back; and it's plenty long enough, in another way, because it's like
a strait-jacket.

You know how to make a baby cry? Hold his hands. It's the most basic
thing there is. What they did to us so we couldn't kill each other, it
was like being tied up, like having our hands held so we couldn't get
free. Well. But two years was long enough. Too long.

The bartender came over and said, "Pal, I'm sorry. See, I turned the
air-conditioning down. You all right? You look so--"

I said, "Sure, I'm all right."

He sounded worried. I hadn't even heard him come back. The girl was
looking worried, too, I guess because I was shaking so hard I was
spilling my drink. I put some money on the table without even counting
it.

"It's all right," I said. "We were just going."

"We were?" She looked confused. But she came along with me. They always
do, once they find out you've been to Mars.

       *       *       *       *       *

In the next place, she said, between trips to the powder room, "It must
take a lot of courage to sign up for something like that. Were you
scientifically inclined in school? Don't you have to know an awful lot
to be a space-flyer? Did you ever see any of those little monkey
characters they say live on Mars? I read an article about how they lived
in little cities of pup-tents or something like that--only they didn't
make them, they grew them. Funny! Ever see those? That trip must have
been a real drag, I bet. What is it, nine months? You couldn't have a
baby! Excuse me-- Say, tell me. All that time, how'd you--well, manage
things? I mean didn't you ever have to go to the you-know or anything?"

"We managed," I said.

She giggled, and that reminded her, so she went to the powder room
again. I thought about getting up and leaving while she was gone, but
what was the use of that? I'd only pick up somebody else.

It was nearly midnight. A couple of minutes wouldn't hurt. I reached in



my pocket for the little box of pills they give us--it isn't refillable,
but we get a new prescription in the mail every month, along with the
pension check. The label on the box said:

    CAUTION

    _Use only as directed by physician. Not to be taken by persons
    suffering heart condition, digestive upset or circulatory disease.
    Not to be used in conjunction with alcoholic beverages._

I took three of them. I don't like to start them before midnight, but
anyway I stopped shaking.

I closed my eyes, and then I was on the ship again. The noise in the bar
became the noise of the rockets and the air washers and the sludge
sluicers. I began to sweat, although this place was air-conditioned,
too.

I could hear Wally whistling to himself the way he did, the sound
muffled by his oxygen mask and drowned in the rocket noise, but still
perfectly audible. The tune was _Sophisticated Lady_. Sometimes it was
_Easy to Love_ and sometimes _Chasing Shadows_, but mostly
_Sophisticated Lady_. He was from Juilliard.

Somebody sneezed, and it sounded just like Chowderhead sneezing. You
know how everybody sneezes according to his own individual style?
Chowderhead had a ladylike little sneeze; it went _hutta_, real quick,
all through the mouth, no nose involved. The captain went _Hrasssh_;
Wally was Ashoo, ashoo, _ashoo_. Gilvey was _Hutch_-uh. Sam didn't
sneeze much, but he sort of coughed and sprayed, and that was worse.

Sometimes I used to think about killing Sam by tying him down and having
Wally and the captain sneeze him to death. But that was a kind of a
joke, naturally, when I was feeling good. Or pretty good. Usually I
thought about a knife for Sam. For Chowderhead it was a gun, right in
the belly, one shot. For Wally it was a tommy gun--just stitching him up
and down, you know, back and forth. The captain I would put in a cage
with hungry lions, and Gilvey I'd strangle with my bare hands. That was
probably because of the cough, I guess.

       *       *       *       *       *

She was back. "Please tell me about it," she begged. "I'm _so_ curious."

I opened my eyes. "You want me to tell you about it?"

"Oh, please!"

"About what it's like to fly to Mars on a rocket?"



"Yes!"

"All right," I said.

It's wonderful what three little white pills will do. I wasn't even
shaking.

"There's six men, see? In a space the size of a Buick, and that's all
the room there is. Two of us in the bunks all the time, four of us on
watch. Maybe you want to stay in the sack an extra ten minutes--because
it's the only place on the ship where you can stretch out, you know, the
only place where you can rest without somebody's elbow in your side. But
you can't. Because by then it's the next man's turn.

"And maybe you don't have elbows in your side while it's your turn off
watch, but in the starboard bunk there's the air-regenerator master
valve--I bet I could still show you the bruises right around my
kidneys--and in the port bunk there's the emergency-escape-hatch handle.
That gets you right in the temple, if you turn your head too fast.

"And you can't really sleep, I mean not soundly, because of the noise.
That is, when the rockets are going. When they aren't going, then you're
in free-fall, and that's bad, too, because you dream about falling. But
when they're going, I don't know, I think it's worse. It's pretty loud.

"And even if it weren't for the noise, if you sleep too soundly you
might roll over on your oxygen line. Then you dream about drowning. Ever
do that? You're strangling and choking and you can't get any air? It
isn't dangerous, I guess. Anyway, it always woke me up in time. Though I
heard about a fellow in a flight six years ago--

"Well. So you've always got this oxygen mask on, all the time, except if
you take it off for a second to talk to somebody. You don't do that very
often, because what is there to say? Oh, maybe the first couple of
weeks, sure--everybody's friends then. You don't even need the mask, for
that matter. Or not very much. Everybody's still pretty clean. The place
smells--oh, let's see--about like the locker room in a gym. You know?
You can stand it. That's if nobody's got space sickness, of course. We
were lucky that way.

"But that's about how it's going to get anyway, you know. Outside the
masks, it's soup. It isn't that you smell it so much. You kind of
_taste_ it, in the back of your mouth, and your eyes sting. That's after
the first two or three months. Later on, it gets worse.

"And with the mask on, of course, the oxygen mixture is coming in under
pressure. That's funny if you're not used to it. Your lungs have to work
a little bit harder to get rid of it, especially when you're asleep, so



after a while the muscles get sore. And then they get sorer. And then--

"Well.

"Before we take off, the psych people give us a long doo-da that keeps
us from killing each other. But they can't stop us from thinking about
it. And afterward, after we're back on Earth--this is what you won't
read about in the articles--they keep us apart. You know how they work
it? We get a pension, naturally. I mean there's got to be a pension,
otherwise there isn't enough money in the world to make anybody go. But
in the contract, it says to get the pension we have to stay in our own
area.

[Illustration]

"The whole country's marked off. Six sections. Each has at least one big
city in it. I was lucky, I got a lot of them. They try to keep it so
every man's home town is in his own section, but--well, like with us,
Chowderhead and the captain both happened to come from Santa Monica. I
think it was Chowderhead that got California, Nevada, all that Southwest
area. It was the luck of the draw. God knows what the captain got.

"Maybe New Jersey," I said, and took another white pill.

       *       *       *       *       *

We went on to another place and she said suddenly, "I figured something
out. The way you keep looking around."

"What did you figure out?"

"Well, part of it was what you said about the other fellow getting New
Jersey. This is New Jersey. You don't belong in this section, right?"

"Right," I said after a minute.

"So why are you here? I know why. You're here because you're looking for
somebody."

"That's right."

She said triumphantly, "You want to find that other fellow from your
crew! You want to fight him!"

I couldn't help shaking, white pills or no white pills. But I had to
correct her.

"No. I want to kill him."



"How do you know he's here? He's got a lot of states to roam around in,
too, doesn't he?"

"Six. New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Delaware, Maryland--all the way down to
Washington."

"Then how do you know--"

"He'll be here." I didn't have to tell her how I knew. But I knew.

I wasn't the only one who spent his time at the border of his assigned
area, looking across the river or staring across a state line, knowing
that somebody was on the other side. I knew. You fight a war and you
don't have to guess that the enemy might have his troops a thousand
miles away from the battle line. You know where his troops will be. You
know he wants to fight, too.

_Hutta. Hutta._

I spilled my drink.

I looked at her. "You--you didn't--"

She looked frightened. "What's the matter?"

"_Did you just sneeze?_"

"Sneeze? Me? Did I--"

I said something quick and nasty, I don't know what. No! It hadn't been
her. I knew it.

It was Chowderhead's sneeze.

       *       *       *       *       *

Chowderhead. Marvin T. Roebuck, his name was. Five feet eight inches
tall. Dark-complected, with a cast in one eye. Spoke with a Midwest kind
of accent, even though he came from California--"shrick" for "shriek,"
"hawror" for "horror," like that. It drove me crazy after a while.
Maybe that gives you an idea what he talked about mostly. A skunk. A
thoroughgoing, deep-rooted, mother-murdering skunk.

I kicked over my chair and roared, "Roebuck! Where are you, damn you?"

The bar was all at once silent. Only the jukebox kept going.

"I know you're here!" I screamed. "Come out and get it! You louse, I
told you I'd get you for calling me a liar the day Wally sneaked a



smoke!"

Silence, everybody looking at me.

Then the door of the men's room opened.

He came out.

He looked _lousy_. Eyes all red-rimmed and his hair falling out--the
poor crumb couldn't have been over twenty-nine. He shrieked, "You!" He
called me a million names. He said, "You thieving rat, I'll teach you to
try to cheat me out of my candy ration!"

He had a knife.

I didn't care. I didn't have anything and that was stupid, but it didn't
matter. I got a bottle of beer from the next table and smashed it
against the back of a chair. It made a good weapon, you know; I'd take
that against a knife any time.

I ran toward him, and he came all staggering and lurching toward me,
looking crazy and desperate, mumbling and raving--I could hardly hear
him, because I was talking, too. Nobody tried to stop us. Somebody went
out the door and I figured it was to call the cops, but that was all
right. Once I took care of Chowderhead, I didn't care what the cops did.

I went for the face.

He cut me first. I felt the knife slide up along my left arm but, you
know, it didn't even hurt, only kind of stung a little. I didn't care
about that. I got him in the face, and the bottle came away, and it was
all like gray and white jelly, and then blood began to spring out. He
screamed. Oh, that scream! I never heard anything like that scream. It
was what I had been waiting all my life for.

I kicked him as he staggered back, and he fell. And I was on top of him,
with the bottle, and I was careful to stay away from the heart or the
throat, because that was too quick, but I worked over the face, and I
felt his knife get me a couple times more, and--

And--

       *       *       *       *       *

And I woke up, you know. And there was Dr. Santly over me with a
hypodermic needle that he'd just taken out of my arm, and four male
nurses in fatigues holding me down. And I was drenched with sweat.

For a minute, I didn't know where I was. It was a horrible queasy



falling sensation, as though the bar and the fight and the world were
all dissolving into smoke around me.

Then I knew where I was.

It was almost worse.

I stopped yelling and just lay there, looking up at them.

Dr. Santly said, trying to keep his face friendly and noncommittal,
"You're doing much better, Byron, boy. _Much_ better."

I didn't say anything.

He said, "You worked through the whole thing in two hours and eight
minutes. Remember the first time? You were sixteen hours killing him.
Captain Van Wyck it was that time, remember? Who was it this time?"

"Chowderhead." I looked at the male nurses. Doubtfully, they let go of
my arms and legs.

"Chowderhead," said Dr. Santly. "Oh--Roebuck. That boy," he said
mournfully, his expression saddened, "he's not coming along nearly as
well as you. _Nearly._ He can't run through a cycle in less than five
hours. And, that's peculiar, it's usually you he-- Well, I better not
say that, shall I? No sense setting up a counter-impression when your
pores are all open, so to speak?" He smiled at me, but he was a little
worried in back of the smile.

I sat up. "Anybody got a cigarette?"

"Give him a cigarette, Johnson," the doctor ordered the male nurse
standing alongside my right foot.

Johnson did. I fired up.

"You're coming along _splendidly_," Dr. Santly said. He was one of these
psych guys that thinks if you say it's so, it makes it so. You know that
kind? "We'll have you down under an hour before the end of the week.
That's _marvelous_ progress. Then we can work on the conscious level!
You're doing extremely well, whether you know it or not. Why, in six
months--say in eight months, because I like to be conservative--" he
twinkled at me--"we'll have you out of here! You'll be the first of your
crew to be discharged, you know that?"

"That's nice," I said. "The others aren't doing so well?"

"No. Not at all well, most of them. Particularly Dr. Gilvey. The
run-throughs leave him in terrible shape. I don't mind admitting I'm



worried about him."

"That's nice," I said, and this time I meant it.

       *       *       *       *       *

He looked at me thoughtfully, but all he did was say to the male nurses,
"He's all right now. Help him off the table."

It was hard standing up. I had to hold onto the rail around the table
for a minute. I said my set little speech: "Dr. Santly, I want to tell
you again how grateful I am for this. I was reconciled to living the
rest of my life confined to one part of the country, the way the other
crews always did. But this is much better. I appreciate it. I'm sure the
others do, too."

"Of course, boy. Of course." He took out a fountain pen and made a note
on my chart; I couldn't see what it was, but he looked gratified. "It's
no more than you have coming to you, Byron," he said. "I'm grateful that
I could be the one to make it come to pass."

He glanced conspiratorially at the male nurses. "You know how important
this is to me. It's the triumph of a whole new approach to psychic
rehabilitation. I mean to say our heroes of space travel are entitled to
freedom when they come back home to Earth, aren't they?"

"Definitely," I said, scrubbing some of the sweat off my face onto my
sleeve.

"So we've got to end this system of designated areas. We can't avoid the
tensions that accompany space travel, no. But if we can help you
eliminate harmful tensions with a few run-throughs, why, it's not too
high a price to pay, is it?"

"Not a bit."

"I mean to say," he said, warming up, "you can look forward to the time
when you'll be able to mingle with your old friends from the rocket,
free and easy, without any need for restraint. That's a lot to look
forward to, isn't it?"

"It is," I said. "I look forward to it very much," I said. "And I know
exactly what I'm going to do the first time I meet one--I mean without
any restraints, as you say," I said. And it was true; I did. Only it
wouldn't be a broken beer bottle that I would do it with.

I had much more elaborate ideas than that.
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Leonard Bilsiter was one of those people who have failed to find this
world attractive or interesting, and who have sought compensation in an
"unseen world" of their own experience or imagination--or invention.
Children do that sort of thing successfully, but children are content to
convince themselves, and do not vulgarise their beliefs by trying to
convince other people.  Leonard Bilsiter's beliefs were for "the few,"
that is to say, anyone who would listen to him.

His dabblings in the unseen might not have carried him beyond the
customary platitudes of the drawing-room visionary if accident had not
reinforced his stock-in-trade of mystical lore.  In company with a
friend, who was interested in a Ural mining concern, he had made a trip
across Eastern Europe at a moment when the great Russian railway strike
was developing from a threat to a reality; its outbreak caught him on the
return journey, somewhere on the further side of Perm, and it was while
waiting for a couple of days at a wayside station in a state of suspended
locomotion that he made the acquaintance of a dealer in harness and
metalware, who profitably whiled away the tedium of the long halt by
initiating his English travelling companion in a fragmentary system of
folk-lore that he had picked up from Trans-Baikal traders and natives.
Leonard returned to his home circle garrulous about his Russian strike
experiences, but oppressively reticent about certain dark mysteries,
which he alluded to under the resounding title of Siberian Magic.  The
reticence wore off in a week or two under the influence of an entire lack
of general curiosity, and Leonard began to make more detailed allusions
to the enormous powers which this new esoteric force, to use his own
description of it, conferred on the initiated few who knew how to wield
it.  His aunt, Cecilia Hoops, who loved sensation perhaps rather better
than she loved the truth, gave him as clamorous an advertisement as
anyone could wish for by retailing an account of how he had turned a
vegetable marrow into a wood pigeon before her very eyes.  As a
manifestation of the possession of supernatural powers, the story was
discounted in some quarters by the respect accorded to Mrs. Hoops' powers
of imagination.

However divided opinion might be on the question of Leonard's status as a
wonderworker or a charlatan, he certainly arrived at Mary Hampton's house-
party with a reputation for pre-eminence in one or other of those
professions, and he was not disposed to shun such publicity as might fall
to his share.  Esoteric forces and unusual powers figured largely in
whatever conversation he or his aunt had a share in, and his own
performances, past and potential, were the subject of mysterious hints
and dark avowals.



"I wish you would turn me into a wolf, Mr. Bilsiter," said his hostess at
luncheon the day after his arrival.

"My dear Mary," said Colonel Hampton, "I never knew you had a craving in
that direction."

"A she-wolf, of course," continued Mrs. Hampton; "it would be too
confusing to change one's sex as well as one's species at a moment's
notice."

"I don't think one should jest on these subjects," said Leonard.

"I'm not jesting, I'm quite serious, I assure you.  Only don't do it to-
day; we have only eight available bridge players, and it would break up
one of our tables.  To-morrow we shall be a larger party.  To-morrow
night, after dinner--"

"In our present imperfect understanding of these hidden forces I think
one should approach them with humbleness rather than mockery," observed
Leonard, with such severity that the subject was forthwith dropped.

Clovis Sangrail had sat unusually silent during the discussion on the
possibilities of Siberian Magic; after lunch he side-tracked Lord Pabham
into the comparative seclusion of the billiard-room and delivered himself
of a searching question.

"Have you such a thing as a she-wolf in your collection of wild animals?
A she-wolf of moderately good temper?"

Lord Pabham considered.  "There is Loiusa," he said, "a rather fine
specimen of the timber-wolf.  I got her two years ago in exchange for
some Arctic foxes.  Most of my animals get to be fairly tame before
they've been with me very long; I think I can say Louisa has an angelic
temper, as she-wolves go.  Why do you ask?"

"I was wondering whether you would lend her to me for to-morrow night,"
said Clovis, with the careless solicitude of one who borrows a collar
stud or a tennis racquet.

"To-morrow night?"

"Yes, wolves are nocturnal animals, so the late hours won't hurt her,"
said Clovis, with the air of one who has taken everything into
consideration; "one of your men could bring her over from Pabham Park
after dusk, and with a little help he ought to be able to smuggle her
into the conservatory at the same moment that Mary Hampton makes an
unobtrusive exit."

Lord Pabham stared at Clovis for a moment in pardonable bewilderment;



then his face broke into a wrinkled network of laughter.

"Oh, that's your game, is it?  You are going to do a little Siberian
Magic on your own account.  And is Mrs. Hampton willing to be a fellow-
conspirator?"

"Mary is pledged to see me through with it, if you will guarantee
Louisa's temper."

"I'll answer for Louisa," said Lord Pabham.

By the following day the house-party had swollen to larger proportions,
and Bilsiter's instinct for self-advertisement expanded duly under the
stimulant of an increased audience.  At dinner that evening he held forth
at length on the subject of unseen forces and untested powers, and his
flow of impressive eloquence continued unabated while coffee was being
served in the drawing-room preparatory to a general migration to the card-
room.

His aunt ensured a respectful hearing for his utterances, but her
sensation-loving soul hankered after something more dramatic than mere
vocal demonstration.

"Won't you do something to _convince_ them of your powers, Leonard?" she
pleaded; "change something into another shape.  He can, you know, if he
only chooses to," she informed the company.

"Oh, do," said Mavis Pellington earnestly, and her request was echoed by
nearly everyone present.  Even those who were not open to conviction were
perfectly willing to be entertained by an exhibition of amateur
conjuring.

Leonard felt that something tangible was expected of him.

"Has anyone present," he asked, "got a three-penny bit or some small
object of no particular value--?"

"You're surely not going to make coins disappear, or something primitive
of that sort?" said Clovis contemptuously.

"I think it very unkind of you not to carry out my suggestion of turning
me into a wolf," said Mary Hampton, as she crossed over to the
conservatory to give her macaws their usual tribute from the dessert
dishes.

"I have already warned you of the danger of treating these powers in a
mocking spirit," said Leonard solemnly.

"I don't believe you can do it," laughed Mary provocatively from the



conservatory; "I dare you to do it if you can.  I defy you to turn me
into a wolf."

As she said this she was lost to view behind a clump of azaleas.

"Mrs. Hampton--" began Leonard with increased solemnity, but he got no
further.  A breath of chill air seemed to rush across the room, and at
the same time the macaws broke forth into ear-splitting screams.

"What on earth is the matter with those confounded birds, Mary?"
exclaimed Colonel Hampton; at the same moment an even more piercing
scream from Mavis Pellington stampeded the entire company from their
seats.  In various attitudes of helpless horror or instinctive defence
they confronted the evil-looking grey beast that was peering at them from
amid a setting of fern and azalea.

Mrs. Hoops was the first to recover from the general chaos of fright and
bewilderment.

"Leonard!" she screamed shrilly to her nephew, "turn it back into Mrs.
Hampton at once!  It may fly at us at any moment.  Turn it back!"

"I--I don't know how to," faltered Leonard, who looked more scared and
horrified than anyone.

"What!" shouted Colonel Hampton, "you've taken the abominable liberty of
turning my wife into a wolf, and now you stand there calmly and say you
can't turn her back again!"

To do strict justice to Leonard, calmness was not a distinguishing
feature of his attitude at the moment.

"I assure you I didn't turn Mrs. Hampton into a wolf; nothing was farther
from my intentions," he protested.

"Then where is she, and how came that animal into the conservatory?"
demanded the Colonel.

"Of course we must accept your assurance that you didn't turn Mrs.
Hampton into a wolf," said Clovis politely, "but you will agree that
appearances are against you."

"Are we to have all these recriminations with that beast standing there
ready to tear us to pieces?" wailed Mavis indignantly.

"Lord Pabham, you know a good deal about wild beasts--" suggested Colonel
Hampton.

"The wild beasts that I have been accustomed to," said Lord Pabham, "have



come with proper credentials from well-known dealers, or have been bred
in my own menagerie.  I've never before been confronted with an animal
that walks unconcernedly out of an azalea bush, leaving a charming and
popular hostess unaccounted for.  As far as one can judge from _outward_
characteristics," he continued, "it has the appearance of a well-grown
female of the North American timber-wolf, a variety of the common species
_canis lupus_."

"Oh, never mind its Latin name," screamed Mavis, as the beast came a step
or two further into the room; "can't you entice it away with food, and
shut it up where it can't do any harm?"

"If it is really Mrs. Hampton, who has just had a very good dinner, I
don't suppose food will appeal to it very strongly," said Clovis.

"Leonard," beseeched Mrs. Hoops tearfully, "even if this is none of your
doing can't you use your great powers to turn this dreadful beast into
something harmless before it bites us all--a rabbit or something?"

"I don't suppose Colonel Hampton would care to have his wife turned into
a succession of fancy animals as though we were playing a round game with
her," interposed Clovis.

"I absolutely forbid it," thundered the Colonel.

"Most wolves that I've had anything to do with have been inordinately
fond of sugar," said Lord Pabham; "if you like I'll try the effect on
this one."

He took a piece of sugar from the saucer of his coffee cup and flung it
to the expectant Louisa, who snapped it in mid-air.  There was a sigh of
relief from the company; a wolf that ate sugar when it might at the least
have been employed in tearing macaws to pieces had already shed some of
its terrors.  The sigh deepened to a gasp of thanks-giving when Lord
Pabham decoyed the animal out of the room by a pretended largesse of
further sugar.  There was an instant rush to the vacated conservatory.
There was no trace of Mrs. Hampton except the plate containing the
macaws' supper.

"The door is locked on the inside!" exclaimed Clovis, who had deftly
turned the key as he affected to test it.

Everyone turned towards Bilsiter.

"If you haven't turned my wife into a wolf," said Colonel Hampton, "will
you kindly explain where she has disappeared to, since she obviously
could not have gone through a locked door?  I will not press you for an
explanation of how a North American timber-wolf suddenly appeared in the
conservatory, but I think I have some right to inquire what has become of



Mrs. Hampton."

Bilsiter's reiterated disclaimer was met with a general murmur of
impatient disbelief.

"I refuse to stay another hour under this roof," declared Mavis
Pellington.

"If our hostess has really vanished out of human form," said Mrs. Hoops,
"none of the ladies of the party can very well remain.  I absolutely
decline to be chaperoned by a wolf!"

"It's a she-wolf," said Clovis soothingly.

The correct etiquette to be observed under the unusual circumstances
received no further elucidation.  The sudden entry of Mary Hampton
deprived the discussion of its immediate interest.

"Some one has mesmerised me," she exclaimed crossly; "I found myself in
the game larder, of all places, being fed with sugar by Lord Pabham.  I
hate being mesmerised, and the doctor has forbidden me to touch sugar."

The situation was explained to her, as far as it permitted of anything
that could be called explanation.

"Then you _really_ did turn me into a wolf, Mr. Bilsiter?" she exclaimed
excitedly.

But Leonard had burned the boat in which he might now have embarked on a
sea of glory.  He could only shake his head feebly.

"It was I who took that liberty," said Clovis; "you see, I happen to have
lived for a couple of years in North-Eastern Russia, and I have more than
a tourist's acquaintance with the magic craft of that region.  One does
not care to speak about these strange powers, but once in a way, when one
hears a lot of nonsense being talked about them, one is tempted to show
what Siberian magic can accomplish in the hands of someone who really
understands it.  I yielded to that temptation.  May I have some brandy?
the effort has left me rather faint."

If Leonard Bilsiter could at that moment have transformed Clovis into a
cockroach and then have stepped on him he would gladly have performed
both operations.



STALEY FLEMING'S HALLUCINATION
from The Project Gutenberg Etext of Can Such Things Be?, by Ambrose Bierce

Of two men who were talking one was a physician.

"I sent for you, Doctor," said the other, "but I don't think you can
do me any good.  May be you can recommend a specialist in
psychopathy.  I fancy I'm a bit loony."

"You look all right," the physician said.

"You shall judge--I have hallucinations.  I wake every night and see
in my room, intently watching me, a big black Newfoundland dog with a
white forefoot."

"You say you wake; are you sure about that?  'Hallucinations' are
sometimes only dreams."

"Oh, I wake, all right.  Sometimes I lie still a long time, looking
at the dog as earnestly as the dog looks at me--I always leave the
light going.  When I can't endure it any longer I sit up in bed--and
nothing is there!"

"'M, 'm--what is the beast's expression?"

"It seems to me sinister.  Of course I know that, except in art, an
animal's face in repose has always the same expression.  But this is
not a real animal.  Newfoundland dogs are pretty mild looking, you
know; what's the matter with this one?"

"Really, my diagnosis would have no value:  I am not going to treat
the dog."

The physician laughed at his own pleasantry, but narrowly watched his
patient from the corner of his eye.  Presently he said:  "Fleming,
your description of the beast fits the dog of the late Atwell
Barton."

Fleming half-rose from his chair, sat again and made a visible
attempt at indifference.  "I remember Barton," he said; "I believe he
was--it was reported that--wasn't there something suspicious in his
death?"

Looking squarely now into the eyes of his patient, the physician
said:  "Three years ago the body of your old enemy, Atwell Barton,
was found in the woods near his house and yours.  He had been stabbed
to death.  There have been no arrests; there was no clew.  Some of us



had 'theories.'  I had one.  Have you?"

"I?  Why, bless your soul, what could I know about it?  You remember
that I left for Europe almost immediately afterward--a considerable
time afterward.  In the few weeks since my return you could not
expect me to construct a 'theory.'  In fact, I have not given the
matter a thought.  What about his dog?"

"It was first to find the body.  It died of starvation on his grave."

We do not know the inexorable law underlying coincidences.  Staley
Fleming did not, or he would perhaps not have sprung to his feet as
the night wind brought in through the open window the long wailing
howl of a distant dog.  He strode several times across the room in
the steadfast gaze of the physician; then, abruptly confronting him,
almost shouted:  "What has all this to do with my trouble, Dr.
Halderman?  You forget why you were sent for."

Rising, the physician laid his hand upon his patient's arm and said,
gently:  "Pardon me.  I cannot diagnose your disorder off-hand--to-
morrow, perhaps.  Please go to bed, leaving your door unlocked; I
will pass the night here with your books.  Can you call me without
rising?"

"Yes, there is an electric bell."

"Good.  If anything disturbs you push the button without sitting up.
Good night."

Comfortably installed in an armchair the man of medicine stared into
the glowing coals and thought deeply and long, but apparently to
little purpose, for he frequently rose and opening a door leading to
the staircase, listened intently; then resumed his seat.  Presently,
however, he fell asleep, and when he woke it was past midnight.  He
stirred the failing fire, lifted a book from the table at his side
and looked at the title.  It was Denneker's "Meditations."  He opened
it at random and began to read:

"Forasmuch as it is ordained of God that all flesh hath spirit and
thereby taketh on spiritual powers, so, also, the spirit hath powers
of the flesh, even when it is gone out of the flesh and liveth as a
thing apart, as many a violence performed by wraith and lemure
sheweth.  And there be who say that man is not single in this, but
the beasts have the like evil inducement, and--"

The reading was interrupted by a shaking of the house, as by the fall
of a heavy object.  The reader flung down the book, rushed from the
room and mounted the stairs to Fleming's bed-chamber.  He tried the
door, but contrary to his instructions it was locked.  He set his



shoulder against it with such force that it gave way.  On the floor
near the disordered bed, in his night clothes, lay Fleming gasping
away his life.

The physician raised the dying man's head from the floor and observed
a wound in the throat.  "I should have thought of this," he said,
believing it suicide.

When the man was dead an examination disclosed the unmistakable marks
of an animal's fangs deeply sunken into the jugular vein.

But there was no animal.



AN EGYPTIAN HORNET
from The Project Gutenberg EBook of Day and Night Stories, by Algernon Blackwood

The word has an angry, malignant sound that brings the idea of
attack vividly into the mind. There is a vicious sting about it
somewhere--even a foreigner, ignorant of the meaning, must feel it.
A hornet is wicked; it darts and stabs; it pierces, aiming without
provocation for the face and eyes. The name suggests a metallic droning
of evil wings, fierce flight, and poisonous assault. Though black and
yellow, it sounds scarlet. There is blood in it. A striped tiger of the
air in concentrated form! There is no escape--if it attacks.

In Egypt an ordinary bee is the size of an English hornet, but the
Egyptian hornet is enormous. It is truly monstrous--an ominous, dying
terror. It shares that universal quality of the land of the Sphinx and
Pyramids--great size. It is a formidable insect, worse than scorpion
or tarantula. The Rev. James Milligan, meeting one for the first
time, realised the meaning of another word as well, a word he used
prolifically in his eloquent sermons--devil.

One morning in April, when the heat began to bring the insects out,
he rose as usual betimes and went across the wide stone corridor to
his bath. The desert already glared in through the open windows. The
heat would be afflicting later in the day, but at this early hour the
cool north wind blew pleasantly down the hotel passages. It was Sunday,
and at half-past eight o'clock he would appear to conduct the morning
service for the English visitors. The floor of the passage-way was cold
beneath his feet in their thin native slippers of bright yellow. He was
neither young nor old; his salary was comfortable; he had a competency
of his own, without wife or children to absorb it; the dry climate
had been recommended to him; and--the big hotel took him in for next
to nothing. And he was thoroughly pleased with himself, for he was a
sleek, vain, pompous, well-advertised personality, but mean as a rat.
No worries of any kind were on his mind as, carrying sponge and towel,
scented soap and a bottle of Scrubb's ammonia, he travelled amiably
across the deserted, shining corridor to the bathroom. And nothing
went wrong with the Rev. James Milligan until he opened the door, and
his eye fell upon a dark, suspicious-looking object clinging to the
window-pane in front of him.

And even then, at first, he felt no anxiety or alarm, but merely a
natural curiosity to know exactly what it was--this little clot of an
odd-shaped, elongated thing that stuck there on the wooden framework
six feet before his aquiline nose. He went straight up to it to
see--then stopped dead. His heart gave a distinct, unclerical leap. His
lips formed themselves into unregenerate shape. He gasped: "Good God!



What is it?" For something unholy, something wicked as a secret sin,
stuck there before his eyes in the patch of blazing sunshine. He caught
his breath.

For a moment he was unable to move, as though the sight half
fascinated him. Then, cautiously and very slowly--stealthily, in
fact--he withdrew towards the door he had just entered. Fearful of
making the smallest sound, he retraced his steps on tiptoe. His
yellow slippers shuffled. His dry sponge fell, and bounded till it
settled, rolling close beneath the horribly attractive object facing
him. From the safety of the open door, with ample space for retreat
behind him, he paused and stared. His entire being focused itself in
his eyes. It was a hornet that he saw. It hung there, motionless and
threatening, between him and the bathroom door. And at first he merely
exclaimed--below his breath--"Good God! It's an Egyptian hornet!"

Being a man with a reputation for decided action, however, he soon
recovered himself. He was well schooled in self-control. When people
left his church at the beginning of the sermon, no muscle of his face
betrayed the wounded vanity and annoyance that burned deep in his
heart. But a hornet sitting directly in his path was a very different
matter. He realised in a flash that he was poorly clothed--in a word,
that he was practically half naked.

From a distance he examined this intrusion of the devil. It was calm
and very still. It was wonderfully made, both before and behind. Its
wings were folded upon its terrible body. Long, sinuous things, pointed
like temptation, barbed as well, stuck out of it. There was poison, and
yet grace, in its exquisite presentment. Its shiny black was beautiful,
and the yellow stripes upon its sleek, curved abdomen were like the
gleaming ornaments upon some feminine body of the seductive world he
preached against. Almost, he saw an abandoned dancer on the stage.
And then, swiftly in his impressionable soul, the simile changed,
and he saw instead more blunt and aggressive forms of destruction.
The well-filled body, tapering to a horrid point, reminded him of
those perfect engines of death that reduce hundreds to annihilation
unawares--torpedoes, shells, projectiles, crammed with secret,
desolating powers. Its wings, its awful, quiet head, its delicate,
slim waist, its stripes of brilliant saffron--all these seemed the
concentrated prototype of abominations made cleverly by the brain of
man, and beautifully painted to disguise their invisible freight of
cruel death.

"Bah!" he exclaimed, ashamed of his prolific imagination. "It's only a
hornet after all--an insect!" And he contrived a hurried, careful plan.
He aimed a towel at it, rolled up into a ball--but did not throw it. He
might miss. He remembered that his ankles were unprotected. Instead, he
paused again, examining the black and yellow object in safe retirement
near the door, as one day he hoped to watch the world in leisurely



retirement in the country. It did not move. It was fixed and terrible.
It made no sound. Its wings were folded. Not even the black antennae,
blunt at the tips like clubs, showed the least stir or tremble. It
breathed, however. He watched the rise and fall of the evil body; it
breathed air in and out as he himself did. The creature, he realised,
had lungs and heart and organs. It had a brain! Its mind was active all
this time. It knew it was being watched. It merely waited. Any second,
with a whiz of fury, and with perfect accuracy of aim, it might dart at
him and strike. If he threw the towel and missed--it certainly would.

There were other occupants of the corridor, however, and a sound of
steps approaching gave him the decision to act. He would lose his bath
if he hesitated much longer. He felt ashamed of his timidity, though
"pusillanimity" was the word thought selected owing to the pulpit
vocabulary it was his habit to prefer. He went with extreme caution
towards the bathroom door, passing the point of danger so close that
his skin turned hot and cold. With one foot gingerly extended, he
recovered his sponge. The hornet did not move a muscle. But--it had
seen him pass. It merely waited. All dangerous insects had that trick.
It knew quite well he was inside; it knew quite well he must come out a
few minutes later; it also knew quite well that he was--naked.

Once inside the little room, he closed the door with exceeding
gentleness, lest the vibration might stir the fearful insect to attack.
The bath was already filled, and he plunged to his neck with a feeling
of comparative security. A window into the outside passage he also
closed, so that nothing could possibly come in. And steam soon charged
the air and left its blurred deposit on the glass. For ten minutes
he could enjoy himself and pretend that he was safe. For ten minutes
he did so. He behaved carelessly, as though nothing mattered, and as
though all the courage in the world were his. He splashed and soaped
and sponged, making a lot of reckless noise. He got out and dried
himself. Slowly the steam subsided, the air grew clearer, he put on
dressing-gown and slippers. It was time to go out.

Unable to devise any further reason for delay, he opened the door
softly half an inch--peeped out--and instantly closed it again with a
resounding bang. He had heard a drone of wings. The insect had left
its perch and now buzzed upon the floor directly in his path. The air
seemed full of stings; he felt stabs all over him; his unprotected
portions winced with the expectancy of pain. The beast knew he was
coming out, and was waiting for him. In that brief instant he had felt
its sting all over him, on his unprotected ankles, on his back, his
neck, his cheeks, in his eyes, and on the bald clearing that adorned
his Anglican head. Through the closed door he heard the ominous, dull
murmur of his striped adversary as it beat its angry wings. Its oiled
and wicked sting shot in and out with fury. Its deft legs worked. He
saw its tiny waist already writhing with the lust of battle. Ugh! That
tiny waist! A moment's steady nerve and he could have severed that



cunning body from the directing brain with one swift, well-directed
thrust. But his nerve had utterly deserted him.

Human motives, even in the professedly holy, are an involved affair
at any time. Just now, in the Rev. James Milligan, they were quite
inextricably mixed. He claims this explanation, at any rate, in excuse
of his abominable subsequent behaviour. For, exactly at this moment,
when he had decided to admit cowardice by ringing for the Arab servant,
a step was audible in the corridor outside, and courage came with it
into his disreputable heart. It was the step of the man he cordially
"disapproved of," using the pulpit version of "hated and despised." He
had overstayed his time, and the bath was in demand by Mr. Mullins. Mr.
Mullins invariably followed him at seven-thirty; it was now a quarter
to eight. And Mr. Mullins was a wretched drinking man--"a sot."

In a flash the plan was conceived and put into execution. The
temptation, of course, was of the devil. Mr. Milligan hid the motive
from himself, pretending he hardly recognised it. The plan was what men
call a dirty trick; it was also irresistibly seductive. He opened the
door, stepped boldly, nose in the air, right over the hideous insect
on the floor, and fairly pranced into the outer passage. The brief
transit brought a hundred horrible sensations--that the hornet would
rise and sting his leg, that it would cling to his dressing-gown and
stab his spine, that he would step upon it and die, like Achilles, of
a heel exposed. But with these, and conquering them, was one other
stronger emotion that robbed the lesser terrors of their potency--that
Mr. Mullins would run precisely the same risks five seconds later,
unprepared. He heard the gloating insect buzz and scratch the
oil-cloth. But it was behind him. _He_ was safe!

"Good morning to you, Mr. Mullins," he observed with a gracious smile.
"I trust I have not kept you waiting."

"Mornin'!" grunted Mullins sourly in reply, as he passed him with a
distinctly hostile and contemptuous air. For Mullins, though depraved,
perhaps, was an honest man, abhorring parsons and making no secret of
his opinions--whence the bitter feeling.

All men, except those very big ones who are supermen, have something
astonishingly despicable in them. The despicable thing in Milligan
came uppermost now. He fairly chuckled. He met the snub with a calm,
forgiving smile, and continued his shambling gait with what dignity he
could towards his bedroom opposite. Then he turned his head to see. His
enemy would meet an infuriated hornet--an Egyptian hornet!--and might
not notice it. He might step on it. He might not. But he was bound to
disturb it, and rouse it to attack. The chances were enormously on the
clerical side. And its sting meant death.

"May God forgive me!" ran subconsciously through his mind. And side by



side with the repentant prayer ran also a recognition of the tempter's
eternal skill: "I hope the devil it will sting him!"

It happened very quickly. The Rev. James Milligan lingered a moment
by his door to watch. He saw Mullins, the disgusting Mullins, step
blithely into the bathroom passage; he saw him pause, shrink back,
and raise his arm to protect his face. He heard him swear out aloud:
"What's the d----d thing doing here? Have I really got 'em again----?"
And then he heard him laugh--a hearty, guffawing laugh of genuine
relief---- "It's _real_!"

The moment of revulsion was overwhelming. It filled the churchly heart
with anguish and bitter disappointment. For a space he hated the whole
race of men.

For the instant Mr. Mullins realised that the insect was not a fiery
illusion of his disordered nerves, he went forward without the smallest
hesitation. With his towel he knocked down the flying terror. Then he
stooped. He gathered up the venomous thing his well-aimed blow had
stricken so easily to the floor. He advanced with it, held at arm's
length, to the window. He tossed it out carelessly. The Egyptian hornet
flew away uninjured, and Mr. Mullins--the Mr. Mullins who drank,
gave nothing to the church, attended no services, hated parsons, and
proclaimed the fact with enthusiasm--this same detestable Mr. Mullins
went to his unearned bath without a scratch. But first he saw his
enemy standing in the doorway across the passage, watching him--and
understood. That was the awful part of it. Mullins would make a story
of it, and the story would go the round of the hotel.

The Rev. James Milligan, however, proved that his reputation for
self-control was not undeserved. He conducted morning service half
an hour later with an expression of peace upon his handsome face. He
conquered all outward sign of inward spiritual vexation; the wicked, he
consoled himself, ever flourish like green bay trees. It was notorious
that the righteous never have any luck at all! That was bad enough.
But what was worse--and the Rev. James Milligan remembered for very
long--was the superior ease with which Mullins had relegated both
himself and hornet to the same level of comparative insignificance.
Mullins ignored them both--which proved that he felt himself superior.
Infinitely worse than the sting of any hornet in the world: he really
_was_ superior.



DEATH AND ODYSSEUS
from The Project Gutenberg EBook of Fifty-One Tales by Lord Dunsany 

In the Olympian courts Love laughed at Death, because he was
unsightly, and because She couldn't help it, and because he never
did anything worth doing, and because She would.

And Death hated being laughed at, and used to brood apart thinking
only of his wrongs and of what he could do to end this intolerable
treatment.

But one day Death appeared in the courts with an air and They all
noticed it. "What are you up to now?" said Love. And Death with
some solemnity said to Her: "I am going to frighten Odysseus"; and
drawing about him his grey traveller's cloak went out through the
windy door with his jowl turned earthwards.

And he came soon to Ithaca and the hall that Athene knew, and
opened the door and saw there famous Odysseus, with his white
locks bending close over the fire, trying to warm his hands.

And the wind through the open door blew bitterly on Odysseus.

And Death came up behind him, and suddenly shouted.

And Odysseus went on warming his pale hands.

Then Death came close and began to mouth at him. And after a
while Odysseus turned and spoke. And "Well, old servant," he said,
"have your masters been kind to you since I made you work for me
round Ilion?"

And Death for some while stood mute, for the thought of the laughter
of Love.

Then "Come now," said Odysseus, "lend me your shoulder," and he
leaning heavily on that bony joint, they went together through the open
door.



THE GHOST-EXTINGUISHER
By Gelett Burgess
from The Project Gutenberg EBook of Humorous Ghost Stories, by Dorothy Scarborough

My attention was first called to the possibility of manufacturing a
practicable ghost-extinguisher by a real-estate agent in San Francisco.

"There's one thing," he said, "that affects city property here in a
curious way. You know we have a good many murders, and, as a
consequence, certain houses attain a very sensational and undesirable
reputation. These houses it is almost impossible to let; you can
scarcely get a decent family to occupy them rent-free. Then we have a
great many places said to be haunted. These were dead timber on my hands
until I happened to notice that the Japanese have no objections to
spooks. Now, whenever I have such a building to rent, I let it to Japs
at a nominal figure, and after they've taken the curse off, I raise the
rent, the Japs move out, the place is renovated, and in the market
again."

The subject interested me, for I am not only a scientist, but a
speculative philosopher as well. The investigation of those phenomena
that lie upon the threshold of the great unknown has always been my
favorite field of research. I believed, even then, that the Oriental
mind, working along different lines than those which we pursue, has
attained knowledge that we know little of. Thinking, therefore, that
these Japs might have some secret inherited from their misty past, I
examined into the matter.

I shall not trouble you with a narration of the incidents which led up
to my acquaintance with Hoku Yamanochi. Suffice it to say that I found
in him a friend who was willing to share with me his whole lore of
quasi-science. I call it this advisedly, for science, as we Occidentals
use the term, has to do only with the laws of matter and sensation; our
scientific men, in fact, recognize the existence of nothing else. The
Buddhistic philosophy, however, goes further.

According to its theories, the soul is sevenfold, consisting of
different shells or envelopes--something like an onion--which are shed
as life passes from the material to the spiritual state. The first, or
lowest, of these is the corporeal body, which, after death, decays and
perishes. Next comes the vital principle, which, departing from the
body, dissipates itself like an odor, and is lost. Less gross than this
is the astral body, which, although immaterial, yet lies near to the
consistency of matter. This astral shape, released from the body at
death, remains for a while in its earthly environment, still preserving
more or less definitely the imprint of the form which it inhabited.

It is this relic of a past material personality, this outworn shell,



that appears, when galvanized into an appearance of life, partly
materialized, as a ghost. It is not the soul that returns, for the soul,
which is immortal, is composed of the four higher spiritual essences
that surround the ego, and are carried on into the next life. These
astral bodies, therefore, fail to terrify the Buddhists, who know them
only as shadows, with no real volition. The Japs, in point of fact, have
learned how to exterminate them.

There is a certain powder, Hoku informed me, which, when burnt in their
presence, transforms them from the rarefied, or semi-spiritual,
condition to the state of matter. The ghost, so to speak, is
precipitated into and becomes a material shape which can easily be
disposed of. In this state it is confined and allowed to disintegrate
slowly where it can cause no further annoyance.

This long-winded explanation piqued my curiosity, which was not to be
satisfied until I had seen the Japanese method applied. It was not long
before I had an opportunity. A particularly revolting murder having been
committed in San Francisco, my friend Hoku Yamanochi applied for the
house, and, after the police had finished their examination, he was
permitted to occupy it for a half-year at the ridiculous price of three
dollars a month. He invited me to share his quarters, which were large
and luxuriously furnished.

For a week, nothing abnormal occurred. Then, one night, I was awakened
by terrifying groans followed by a blood-curdling shriek which seemed
to emerge from a large closet in my room, the scene of the late
atrocity. I confess that I had all the covers pulled over my head and
was shivering with horror when my Japanese friend entered, wearing a
pair of flowered-silk pajamas. Hearing his voice, I peeped forth, to see
him smiling reassuringly.

"You some kind of very foolish fellow," he said. "I show you how to fix
him!"

He took from his pocket three conical red pastils, placed them upon a
saucer and lighted them. Then, holding the fuming dish in one
outstretched hand, he walked to the closed door and opened it. The
shrieks burst out afresh, and, as I recalled the appalling details of
the scene which had occurred in this very room only five weeks ago, I
shuddered at his temerity. But he was quite calm.

Soon, I saw the wraith-like form of the recent victim dart from the
closet. She crawled under my bed and ran about the room, endeavoring to
escape, but was pursued by Hoku, who waved his smoking plate with
indefatigable patience and dexterity.

At last he had her cornered, and the specter was caught behind a curtain
of odorous fumes. Slowly the figure grew more distinct, assuming the



consistency of a heavy vapor, shrinking somewhat in the operation. Hoku
now hurriedly turned to me.

"You hully up, bling me one pair bellows pletty quick!" he commanded.

I ran into his room and brought the bellows from his fireplace. These
he pressed flat, and then carefully inserting one toe of the ghost into
the nozzle and opening the handles steadily, he sucked in a portion of
the unfortunate woman's anatomy, and dexterously squirted the vapor into
a large jar, which had been placed in the room for the purpose. Two more
operations were necessary to withdraw the phantom completely from the
corner and empty it into the jar. At last the transfer was effected and
the receptacle securely stoppered and sealed.

"In formeryore-time," Hoku explained to me, "old pliests sucked ghost
with mouth and spit him to inside of vase with acculacy. Modern-time
method more better for stomach and epiglottis."

"How long will this ghost keep?" I inquired.

"Oh, about four, five hundled years, maybe," was his reply. "Ghost now
change from spilit to matter, and comes under legality of matter as
usual science."

"What are you going to do with her?" I asked.

"Send him to Buddhist temple in Japan. Old pliest use him for high
celemony," was the answer.

My next desire was to obtain some of Hoku Yamanochi's ghost-powder and
analyze it. For a while it defied my attempts, but, after many months of
patient research, I discovered that it could be produced, in all its
essential qualities, by means of a fusion of formaldehyde and
hypophenyltrybrompropionic acid in an electrified vacuum. With this
product I began a series of interesting experiments.

As it became necessary for me to discover the habitat of ghosts in
considerable numbers, I joined the American Society for Psychical
Research, thus securing desirable information in regard to haunted
houses. These I visited persistently, until my powder was perfected and
had been proved efficacious for the capture of any ordinary house-broken
phantom. For a while I contented myself with the mere sterilization of
these specters, but, as I became surer of success, I began to attempt
the transfer of ghosts to receptacles wherein they could be transported
and studied at my leisure, classified and preserved for future
reference.

Hoku's bellows I soon discarded in favor of a large-sized bicycle-pump,
and eventually I had constructed one of my own, of a pattern which



enabled me to inhale an entire ghost at a single stroke. With this
powerful instrument I was able to compress even an adult life-sized
ghost into a two-quart bottle, in the neck of which a sensitive valve
(patented) prevented the specter from emerging during process.

My invention was not yet, however, quite satisfactory. While I had no
trouble in securing ghosts of recent creation--spirits, that is, who
were yet of almost the consistency of matter--on several of my trips
abroad in search of material I found in old manor houses or ruined
castles many specters so ancient that they had become highly rarefied
and tenuous, being at times scarcely visible to the naked eye. Such
elusive spirits are able to pass through walls and elude pursuit with
ease. It became necessary for me to obtain some instrument by which
their capture could be conveniently effected.

The ordinary fire-extinguisher of commerce gave me the hint as to how
the problem could be solved. One of these portable hand-instruments I
filled with the proper chemicals. When inverted, the ingredients were
commingled in vacuo and a vast volume of gas was liberated. This was
collected in the reservoir provided with a rubber tube having a nozzle
at the end. The whole apparatus being strapped upon my back, I was
enabled to direct a stream of powerful precipitating gas in any desired
direction, the flow being under control through the agency of a small
stopcock. By means of this ghost-extinguisher I was enabled to pursue my
experiments as far as I desired.

So far my investigations had been purely scientific, but before long the
commercial value of my discovery began to interest me. The ruinous
effects of spectral visitations upon real estate induced me to realize
some pecuniary reward from my ghost-extinguisher, and I began to
advertise my business. By degrees, I became known as an expert in my
original line, and my professional services were sought with as much
confidence as those of a veterinary surgeon. I manufactured the Gerrish
Ghost-Extinguisher in several sizes, and put it on the market, following
this venture with the introduction of my justly celebrated Gerrish
Ghost-Grenades. These hand-implements were made to be kept in racks
conveniently distributed in country houses for cases of sudden
emergency. A single grenade, hurled at any spectral form, would, in
breaking, liberate enough formaldybrom to coagulate the most perverse
spirit, and the resulting vapor could easily be removed from the room by
a housemaid with a common broom.

This branch of my business, however, never proved profitable, for the
appearance of ghosts, especially in the United States, is seldom
anticipated. Had it been possible for me to invent a preventive as well
as a remedy, I might now be a millionaire; but there are limits even to
modern science.

Having exhausted the field at home, I visited England in the hope of



securing customers among the country families there. To my surprise, I
discovered that the possession of a family specter was considered as a
permanent improvement to the property, and my offers of service in
ridding houses of ghostly tenants awakened the liveliest resentment. As
a layer of ghosts I was much lower in the social scale than a layer of
carpets.

Disappointed and discouraged, I returned home to make a further study of
the opportunities of my invention. I had, it seemed, exhausted the
possibilities of the use of unwelcome phantoms. Could I not, I thought,
derive a revenue from the traffic in desirable specters? I decided to
renew my investigations.

The nebulous spirits preserved in my laboratory, which I had graded and
classified, were, you will remember, in a state of suspended animation.
They were, virtually, embalmed apparitions, their inevitable decay
delayed, rather than prevented. The assorted ghosts that I had now
preserved in hermetically sealed tins were thus in a state of unstable
equilibrium. The tins once opened and the vapor allowed to dissipate,
the original astral body would in time be reconstructed and the
warmed-over specter would continue its previous career. But this
process, when naturally performed, took years. The interval was quite
too long for the phantom to be handled in any commercial way. My problem
was, therefore, to produce from my tinned Essence of Ghost a specter
that was capable of immediately going into business and that could haunt
a house while you wait.

It was not until radium was discovered that I approached the solution of
my great problem, and even then months of indefatigable labor were
necessary before the process was perfected. It has now been well
demonstrated that the emanations of radiant energy sent forth by this
surprising element defy our former scientific conceptions of the
constitution of matter. It was for me to prove that the vibratory
activity of radium (whose amplitudes and intensity are undoubtedly
four-dimensional) effects a sort of allotropic modification in the
particles of that imponderable ether which seems to lie halfway between
matter and pure spirit. This is as far as I need to go in my
explanation, for a full discussion involves the use of quaternions and
the method of least squares. It will be sufficient for the layman to
know that my preserved phantoms, rendered radio-active, would, upon
contact with the air, resume their spectral shape.

The possible extension of my business now was enormous, limited only by
the difficulty in collecting the necessary stock. It was by this time
almost as difficult to get ghosts as it was to get radium. Finding that
a part of my stock had spoiled, I was now possessed of only a few dozen
cans of apparitions, many of these being of inferior quality. I
immediately set about replenishing my raw material. It was not enough
for me to pick up a ghost here and there, as one might get old mahogany;



I determined to procure my phantoms in wholesale lots.

Accident favored my design. In an old volume of _Blackwood's Magazine_ I
happened, one day, to come across an interesting article upon the battle
of Waterloo. It mentioned, incidentally, a legend to the effect that
every year, upon the anniversary of the celebrated victory, spectral
squadrons had been seen by the peasants charging battalions of ghostly
grenadiers. Here was my opportunity.

I made elaborate preparations for the capture of this job lot of
phantoms upon the next anniversary of the fight. Hard by the fatal ditch
which engulfed Napoleon's cavalry I stationed a corps of able
assistants provided with rapid-fire extinguishers ready to enfilade the
famous sunken road. I stationed myself with a No. 4 model magazine-hose,
with a four-inch nozzle, directly in the path which I knew would be
taken by the advancing squadron.

It was a fine, clear night, lighted, at first, by a slice of new moon;
but later, dark, except for the pale illumination of the stars. I have
seen many ghosts in my time--ghosts in garden and garret, at noon, at
dusk, at dawn, phantoms fanciful, and specters sad and spectacular--but
never have I seen such an impressive sight as this nocturnal charge of
cuirassiers, galloping in goblin glory to their time-honored doom. From
afar the French reserves presented the appearance of a nebulous mass,
like a low-lying cloud or fog-bank, faintly luminous, shot with
fluorescent gleams. As the squadron drew nearer in its desperate charge,
the separate forms of the troopers shaped themselves, and the galloping
guardsmen grew ghastly with supernatural splendor.

Although I knew them to be immaterial and without mass or weight, I was
terrified at their approach, fearing to be swept under the hoofs of the
nightmares they rode. Like one in a dream, I started to run, but in
another instant they were upon me, and I turned on my stream of
formaldybrom. Then I was overwhelmed in a cloud-burst of wild warlike
wraiths.

The column swept past me, over the bank, plunging to its historic fate.
The cut was piled full of frenzied, scrambling specters, as rank after
rank swept down into the horrid gut. At last the ditch swarmed full of
writhing forms and the carnage was dire.

My assistants with the extinguishers stood firm, and although almost
unnerved by the sight, they summoned their courage, and directed
simultaneous streams of formaldybrom into the struggling mass of
fantoms. As soon as my mind returned, I busied myself with the huge
tanks I had prepared for use as receivers. These were fitted with a
mechanism similar to that employed in portable forges, by which the
heavy vapor was sucked off. Luckily the night was calm, and I was
enabled to fill a dozen cylinders with the precipitated ghosts. The



segregation of individual forms was, of course, impossible, so that men
and horses were mingled in a horrible mixture of fricasseed spirits. I
intended subsequently to empty the soup into a large reservoir and allow
the separate specters to reform according to the laws of spiritual
cohesion.

Circumstances, however, prevented my ever accomplishing this result. I
returned home, to find awaiting me an order so large and important that
I had no time in which to operate upon my cylinders of cavalry.

My patron was the proprietor of a new sanatorium for nervous invalids,
located near some medicinal springs in the Catskills. His building was
unfortunately located, having been built upon the site of a once-famous
summer hotel, which, while filled with guests, had burnt to the ground,
scores of lives having been lost. Just before the patients were to be
installed in the new structure, it was found that the place was haunted
by the victims of the conflagration to a degree that rendered it
inconvenient as a health resort. My professional services were
requested, therefore, to render the building a fitting abode for
convalescents. I wrote to the proprietor, fixing my charge at five
thousand dollars. As my usual rate was one hundred dollars per ghost,
and over a hundred lives were lost at the fire, I considered this price
reasonable, and my offer was accepted.

The sanatorium job was finished in a week. I secured one hundred and two
superior spectral specimens, and upon my return to the laboratory, put
them up in heavily embossed tins with attractive labels in colors.

My delight at the outcome of this business was, however, soon
transformed to anger and indignation. The proprietor of the health
resort, having found that the specters from his place had been sold,
claimed a rebate upon the contract price equal to the value of the
modified ghosts transferred to my possession. This, of course, I could
not allow. I wrote, demanding immediate payment according to our
agreement, and this was peremptorily refused. The manager's letter was
insulting in the extreme. The Pied Piper of Hamelin was not worse
treated than I felt myself to be; so, like the piper, I determined to
have my revenge.

I got out the twelve tanks of Waterloo ghost-hash from the storerooms,
and treated them with radium for two days. These I shipped to the
Catskills billed as hydrogen gas. Then, accompanied by two trustworthy
assistants, I went to the sanatorium and preferred my demand for payment
in person. I was ejected with contumely. Before my hasty exit, however,
I had the satisfaction of noticing that the building was filled with
patients. Languid ladies were seated in wicker chairs upon the piazzas,
and frail anemic girls filled the corridors. It was a hospital of
nervous wrecks whom the slightest disturbance would throw into a panic.
I suppressed all my finer feelings of mercy and kindness and smiled



grimly as I walked back to the village.

That night was black and lowering, fitting weather for the pandemonium I
was about to turn loose. At ten o'clock, I loaded a wagon with the tanks
of compressed cohorts, and, muffled in heavy overcoats, we drove to the
sanatorium. All was silent as we approached; all was dark. The wagon
concealed in a grove of pines, we took out the tanks one by one, and
placed them beneath the ground-floor windows. The sashes were easily
forced open, and raised enough to enable us to insert the rubber tubes
connected with the iron reservoirs. At midnight everything was ready.

I gave the word, and my assistants ran from tank to tank, opening the
stopcocks. With a hiss as of escaping steam the huge vessels emptied
themselves, vomiting forth clouds of vapor, which, upon contact with the
air, coagulated into strange shapes as the white of an egg does when
dropped into boiling water. The rooms became instantly filled with
dismembered shades of men and horses seeking wildly to unite themselves
with their proper parts.

Legs ran down the corridors, seeking their respective trunks, arms
writhed wildly reaching for missing bodies, heads rolled hither and yon
in search of native necks. Horses' tails and hoofs whisked and hurried
in quest of equine ownership until, reorganized, the spectral steeds
galloped about to find their riders.

Had it been possible, I would have stopped this riot of wraiths long ere
this, for it was more awful than I had anticipated, but it was already
too late. Cowering in the garden, I began to hear the screams of
awakened and distracted patients. In another moment, the front door of
the hotel was burst open, and a mob of hysterical women in expensive
nightgowns rushed out upon the lawn, and huddled in shrieking groups.

I fled into the night.

I fled, but Napoleon's men fled with me. Compelled by I know not what
fatal astral attraction, perhaps the subtle affinity of the creature for
the creator, the spectral shells, moved by some mysterious mechanics of
spiritual being, pursued me with fatuous fury. I sought refuge, first,
in my laboratory, but, even as I approached, a lurid glare foretold me
of its destruction. As I drew nearer, the whole ghost-factory was seen
to be in flames; every moment crackling reports were heard, as the
over-heated tins of phantasmagoria exploded and threw their supernatural
contents upon the night. These liberated ghosts joined the army of
Napoleon's outraged warriors, and turned upon me. There was not enough
formaldybrom in all the world to quench their fierce energy. There was
no place in all the world safe for me from their visitation. No
ghost-extinguisher was powerful enough to lay the host of spirits that
haunted me henceforth, and I had neither time nor money left with which
to construct new Gatling quick-firing tanks.



It is little comfort to me to know that one hundred nervous invalids
were completely restored to health by means of the terrific shock which
I administered.



THE PARTRIDGE WITCH
from The Project Gutenberg EBook of Myths And Legends Of Our Own Land, Complete
by Charles M. Skinner 

Two brothers, having hunted at the head of the Penobscot until their snow-shoes and moccasins gave 
out, looked at each other ruefully and cried, "Would that there was a woman to help us!" The younger 
brother went to the lodge that evening earlier than the elder, in order to prepare the supper, and great 
was his surprise on entering the wigwam to find the floor swept, a fire built, a pot boiling, and their 
clothing mended. Returning to the wood he watched the place from a covert until he saw a graceful girl 
enter the lodge and take up the tasks of housekeeping.

When he entered she was confused, but he treated her with respect, and allowed her to have her own 
way so far as possible, so that they became warm friends, sporting together like children when the work 
of the day was over. But one evening she said, "Your brother is coming. I fear him. Farewell." And she 
slipped into the wood. When the young man told his elder brother what had happened there—the elder 
having been detained for a few days in the pursuit of a deer—he declared that he would wish the 
woman to come back, and presently, without any summons, she returned, bringing a toboggan-load of 
garments and arms. The luck of the hunters improved, and they remained happily together until spring, 
when it was time to return with their furs.

They set off down the Penobscot in their canoe and rowed merrily along, but as they neared the home 
village the girl became uneasy, and presently "threw out her soul"—became clairvoyant—and said, 
"Let me land here. I find that your father would not like me, so do not speak to him about me." But the 
elder brother told of her when they reached home, whereon the father exclaimed, "I had feared this. 
That woman is a sister of the goblins. She wishes to destroy men."

At this the elder brother was afraid, lest she should cast a spell on him, and rowing up the river for a 
distance he came upon her as she was bathing and shot at her. The arrow seemed to strike, for there was 
a flutter of feathers and the woman flew away as a partridge. But the younger did not forget the good 
she had done and sought her in the wood, where for many days they played together as of old.

"I do not blame your father: it is an affair of old, this hate he bears me," she said. "He will choose a 
wife for you soon, but do not marry her, else all will come to an end for you." The man could not wed 
the witch, and he might not disobey his father, in spite of this adjuration; so when the old man said to 
him, "I have a wife for you, my son," he answered, "It is well."

They brought the bride to the village, and for four days the wedding-dance was held, with a feast that 
lasted four days more. Then said the young man, "Now comes the end," and lying down on a bear-skin 
he sighed a few times and his spirit ascended to the Ghosts' road—the milky way. The father shook his 
head, for he knew that this was the witch's work, and, liking the place no longer, he went away and the 
tribe was scattered.



THE HAUNTED MIND. 
from The Project Gutenberg EBook of Twice Told Tales, by Nathaniel Hawthorne

What a singular moment is the first one, when you have hardly begun to recollect yourself, after 
starting from midnight slumber! By unclosing your eyes so suddenly you seem to have surprised the 
personages of your dream in full convocation round your bed, and catch one broad glance at them 
before they can flit into obscurity. Or, to vary the metaphor, you find yourself for a single instant wide 
awake in that realm of illusions whither sleep has been the passport, and behold its ghostly inhabitants 
and wondrous scenery with a perception of their strangeness such as you never attain while the dream 
is undisturbed. The distant sound of a church-clock is borne faintly on the wind. You question with 
yourself, half seriously, whether it has stolen to your waking ear from some gray tower that stood 
within the precincts of your dream. While yet in suspense another clock flings its heavy clang over the 
slumbering town with so full and distinct a sound, and such a long murmur in the neighboring air, that 
you are certain it must proceed from the steeple at the nearest corner; You count the strokes—one, two; 
and there they cease with a booming sound like the gathering of a third stroke within the bell. 

If you could choose an hour of wakefulness out of the whole night, it would be this. Since your sober 
bedtime, at eleven, you have had rest enough to take off the pressure of yesterday's fatigue, while 
before you, till the sun comes from "Far Cathay" to brighten your window, there is almost the space of 
a summer night—one hour to be spent in thought with the mind's eye half shut, and two in pleasant 
dreams, and two in that strangest of enjoyments the forgetfulness alike of joy and woe. The moment of 
rising belongs to another period of time, and appears so distant that the plunge out of a warm bed into 
the frosty air cannot yet be anticipated with dismay. Yesterday has already vanished among the 
shadows of the past; to-morrow has not yet emerged from the future. You have found an intermediate 
space where the business of life does not intrude, where the passing moment lingers and becomes truly 
the present; a spot where Father Time, when he thinks nobody is watching him, sits down by the 
wayside to take breath. Oh that he would fall asleep and let mortals live on without growing older! 

Hitherto you have lain perfectly still, because the slightest motion would dissipate the fragments of 
your slumber. Now, being irrevocably awake, you peep through the half-drawn window-curtain, and 
observe that the glass is ornamented with fanciful devices in frost-work, and that each pane presents 
something like a frozen dream. There will be time enough to trace out the analogy while waiting the 
summons to breakfast. Seen through the clear portion of the glass where the silvery mountain-peaks of 
the frost-scenery do not ascend, the most conspicuous object is the steeple, the white spire of which 
directs you to the wintry lustre of the firmament. You may almost distinguish the figures on the clock 
that has just told the hour. Such a frosty sky and the snow-covered roofs and the long vista of the frozen 
street, all white, and the distant water hardened into rock, might make you shiver even under four 
blankets and a woollen comforter. Yet look at that one glorious star! Its beams are distinguishable from 
all the rest, and actually cast the shadow of the casement on the bed with a radiance of deeper hue than 
moonlight, though not so accurate an outline. 

You sink down and muffle your head in the clothes, shivering all the while, but less from bodily chill 
than the bare idea of a polar atmosphere. It is too cold even for the thoughts to venture abroad. You 
speculate on the luxury of wearing out a whole existence in bed like an oyster in its shell, content with 
the sluggish ecstasy of inaction, and drowsily conscious of nothing but delicious warmth such as you 
now feel again. Ah! that idea has brought a hideous one in its train. You think how the dead are lying in 
their cold shrouds and narrow coffins through the drear winter of the grave, and cannot persuade your 
fancy that they neither shrink nor shiver when the snow is drifting over their little hillocks and the bitter 



blast howls against the door of the tomb. That gloomy thought will collect a gloomy multitude and 
throw its complexion over your wakeful hour. 

In the depths of every heart there is a tomb and a dungeon, though the lights, the music and revelry, 
above may cause us to forget their existence and the buried ones or prisoners whom they hide. But 
sometimes, and oftenest at midnight, those dark receptacles are flung wide open. In an hour like this, 
when the mind has a passive sensibility, but no active strength—when the imagination is a mirror 
imparting vividness to all ideas without the power of selecting or controlling them—then pray that your 
griefs may slumber and the brotherhood of remorse not break their chain. It is too late. A funeral train 
comes gliding by your bed in which passion and feeling assume bodily shape and things of the mind 
become dim spectres to the eye. There is your earliest sorrow, a pale young mourner wearing a sister's 
likeness to first love, sadly beautiful, with a hallowed sweetness in her melancholy features and grace 
in the flow of her sable robe. Next appears a shade of ruined loveliness with dust among her golden 
hair and her bright garments all faded and defaced, stealing from your glance with drooping head, as 
fearful of reproach: she was your fondest hope, but a delusive one; so call her Disappointment now. A 
sterner form succeeds, with a brow of wrinkles, a look and gesture of iron authority; there is no name 
for him unless it be Fatality—an emblem of the evil influence that rules your fortunes, a demon to 
whom you subjected yourself by some error at the outset of life, and were bound his slave for ever by 
once obeying him. See those fiendish lineaments graven on the darkness, the writhed lip of scorn, the 
mockery of that living eye, the pointed finger touching the sore place in your heart! Do you remember 
any act of enormous folly at which you would blush even in the remotest cavern of the earth? Then 
recognize your shame. 

Pass, wretched band! Well for the wakeful one if, riotously miserable, a fiercer tribe do not surround 
him—the devils of a guilty heart that holds its hell within itself. What if Remorse should assume the 
features of an injured friend? What if the fiend should come in woman's garments with a pale beauty 
amid sin and desolation, and lie down by your side? What if he should stand at your bed's foot in the 
likeness of a corpse with a bloody stain upon the shroud? Sufficient without such guilt is this nightmare 
of the soul, this heavy, heavy sinking of the spirits, this wintry gloom about the heart, this indistinct 
horror of the mind blending itself with the darkness of the chamber. 

By a desperate effort you start upright, breaking from a sort of conscious sleep and gazing wildly round 
the bed, as if the fiends were anywhere but in your haunted mind. At the same moment the slumbering 
embers on the hearth send forth a gleam which palely illuminates the whole outer room and flickers 
through the door of the bedchamber, but cannot quite dispel its obscurity. Your eye searches for 
whatever may remind you of the living world. With eager minuteness you take note of the table near 
the fireplace, the book with an ivory knife between its leaves, the unfolded letter, the hat and the fallen 
glove. Soon the flame vanishes, and with it the whole scene is gone, though its image remains an 
instant in your mind's eye when darkness has swallowed the reality. Throughout the chamber there is 
the same obscurity as before, but not the same gloom within your breast. 

As your head falls back upon the pillow you think—in a whisper be it spoken—how pleasant in these 
night solitudes would be the rise and fall of a softer breathing than your own, the slight pressure of a 
tenderer bosom, the quiet throb of a purer heart, imparting its peacefulness to your troubled one, as if 
the fond sleeper were involving you in her dream. Her influence is over you, though she have no 
existence but in that momentary image. You sink down in a flowery spot on the borders of sleep and 
wakefulness, while your thoughts rise before you in pictures, all disconnected, yet all assimilated by a 
pervading gladsomeness and beauty. The wheeling of gorgeous squadrons that glitter in the sun is 
succeeded by the merriment of children round the door of a schoolhouse beneath the glimmering 



shadow of old trees at the corner of a rustic lane. You stand in the sunny rain of a summer shower, and 
wander among the sunny trees of an autumnal wood, and look upward at the brightest of all rainbows 
overarching the unbroken sheet of snow on the American side of Niagara. Your mind struggles 
pleasantly between the dancing radiance round the hearth of a young man and his recent bride and the 
twittering flight of birds in spring about their new-made nest. You feel the merry bounding of a ship 
before the breeze, and watch the tuneful feet of rosy girls as they twine their last and merriest dance in 
a splendid ball-room, and find yourself in the brilliant circle of a crowded theatre as the curtain falls 
over a light and airy scene. 

With an involuntary start you seize hold on consciousness, and prove yourself but half awake by 
running a doubtful parallel between human life and the hour which has now elapsed. In both you 
emerge from mystery, pass through a vicissitude that you can but imperfectly control, and are borne 
onward to another mystery. Now comes the peal of the distant clock with fainter and fainter strokes as 
you plunge farther into the wilderness of sleep. It is the knell of a temporary death. Your spirit has 
departed, and strays like a free citizen among the people of a shadowy world, beholding strange sights, 
yet without wonder or dismay. So calm, perhaps, will be the final change—so undisturbed, as if among 
familiar things, the entrance of the soul to its eternal home. 



THE CONE
from Project Gutenberg's The Door in the Wall And Other Stories, by H. G. Wells

The night was hot and overcast, the sky red, rimmed with the
lingering sunset of mid-summer.  They sat at the open window,
trying to fancy the air was fresher there.  The trees and shrubs of
the garden stood stiff and dark; beyond in the roadway a gas-lamp
burnt, bright orange against the hazy blue of the evening.
Farther were the three lights of the railway signal against the
lowering sky.  The man and woman spoke to one another in low tones.

"He does not suspect?" said the man, a little nervously.

"Not he," she said peevishly, as though that too irritated
her.  "He thinks of nothing but the works and the prices of fuel.
He has no imagination, no poetry."

"None of these men of iron have," he said sententiously.
"They have no hearts."

"_He_ has not," she said.  She turned her discontented
face towards the window.  The distant sound of a roaring and
rushing drew nearer and grew in volume; the house quivered; one
heard the metallic rattle of the tender.  As the train passed,
there was a glare of light above the cutting and a driving tumult
of smoke; one, two, three, four, five, six, seven, eight black
oblongs--eight trucks--passed across the dim grey of the
embankment, and were suddenly extinguished one by one in the throat
of the tunnel, which, with the last, seemed to swallow down train,
smoke, and sound in one abrupt gulp.

"This country was all fresh and beautiful once," he said; "and
now--it is Gehenna.  Down that way--nothing but pot-banks and
chimneys belching fire and dust into the face of heaven . . . . .
But what does it matter?  An end comes, an end to all this cruelty
. . . . . _To-morrow_."  He spoke the last word in a whisper.

"_To-morrow_," she said, speaking in a whisper too, and
still staring out of the window.

"Dear!" he said, putting his hand on hers.

She turned with a start, and their eyes searched one
another's.  Hers softened to his gaze.  "My dear one!" she said,
and then: "It seems so strange--that you should have come into my
life like this--to open--"  She paused.



"To open?" he said.

"All this wonderful world--" she hesitated, and spoke still
more softly--"this world of _love_ to me."

Then suddenly the door clicked and closed.  They turned their
heads, and he started violently back.  In the shadow of the room
stood a great shadowy figure--silent.  They saw the face dimly in
the half-light, with unexpressive dark patches under the penthouse
brows.  Every muscle in Raut's body suddenly became tense.  When
could the door have opened?  What had he heard?  Had he heard all?
What had he seen?  A tumult of questions.

The new-comer's voice came at last, after a pause that seemed
interminable.  "Well?" he said.

"I was afraid I had missed you, Horrocks," said the man at the
window, gripping the window-ledge with his hand.  His voice was
unsteady.

The clumsy figure of Horrocks came forward out of the shadow.
He made no answer to Raut's remark.  For a moment he stood above
them.

The woman's heart was cold within her.  "I told Mr. Raut it
was just possible you might come back," she said, in a voice that
never quivered.

Horrocks, still silent, sat down abruptly in the chair by her
little work-table.  His big hands were clenched; one saw now the
fire of his eyes under the shadow of his brows.  He was trying to
get his breath.  His eyes went from the woman he had trusted to the
friend he had trusted, and then back to the woman.

By this time and for the moment all three half understood one
another.  Yet none dared say a word to ease the pent-up things that
choked them.

It was the husband's voice that broke the silence at last.

"You wanted to see me?" he said to Raut.

Raut started as he spoke.  "I came to see you," he said,
resolved to lie to the last.

"Yes," said Horrocks.

"You promised," said Raut, "to show me some fine effects of
moonlight and smoke."



"I promised to show you some fine effects of moonlight and
smoke," repeated Horrocks in a colourless voice.

"And I thought I might catch you to-night before you went down
to the works," proceeded Raut, "and come with you."

There was another pause.  Did the man mean to take the thing
coolly?  Did he after all know?  How long had he been in the room?
Yet even at the moment when they heard the door, their attitudes.
. . . Horrocks glanced at the profile of the woman, shadowy pallid
in the half-light.  Then he glanced at Raut, and seemed to recover
himself suddenly.  "Of course," he said, "I promised to show you
the works under their proper dramatic conditions.  It's odd how I
could have forgotten."

"If I am troubling you--" began Raut.

Horrocks started again.  A new light had suddenly come into
the sultry gloom of his eyes.  "Not in the least," he said.

"Have you been telling Mr. Raut of all these contrasts of
flame and shadow you think so splendid?" said the woman, turning
now to her husband for the first time, her confidence creeping back
again, her voice just one half-note too high.  "That dreadful
theory of yours that machinery is beautiful, and everything else in
the world ugly.  I thought he would not spare you, Mr. Raut.  It's
his great theory, his one discovery in art."

"I am slow to make discoveries," said Horrocks grimly, damping
her suddenly.  "But what I discover . . . . ."  He stopped.

"Well?" she said.

"Nothing;" and suddenly he rose to his feet.

"I promised to show you the works," he said to Raut, and put
his big, clumsy hand on his friend's shoulder.  "And you are ready
to go?"

"Quite," said Raut, and stood up also.

There was another pause.  Each of them peered through the
indistinctness of the dusk at the other two.  Horrocks' hand still
rested on Raut's shoulder.  Raut half fancied still that the
incident was trivial after all.  But Mrs. Horrocks knew her husband
better, knew that grim quiet in his voice, and the confusion in her
mind took a vague shape of physical evil.  "Very well", said
Horrocks, and, dropping his hand, turned towards the door.



"My hat?"  Raut looked round in the half-light.

"That's my work-basket," said Mrs. Horrocks, with a gust of
hysterical laughter.  Their hands came together on the back of the
chair.  "Here it is!" he said.  She had an impulse to warn him in
an undertone, but she could not frame a word.  "Don't go!" and
"Beware of him!" struggled in her mind, and the swift moment
passed.

"Got it?" said Horrocks, standing with the door half open.

Raut stepped towards him.  "Better say good-bye to Mrs.
Horrocks," said the ironmaster, even more grimly quiet in his tone
than before.

Raut started and turned.  "Good-evening, Mrs. Horrocks," he
said, and their hands touched.

Horrocks held the door open with a ceremonial politeness
unusual in him towards men.  Raut went out, and then, after a
wordless look at her, her husband followed.  She stood motionless
while Raut's light footfall and her husband's heavy tread, like
bass and treble, passed down the passage together.  The front door
slammed heavily.  She went to the window, moving slowly, and stood
watching--leaning forward.  The two men appeared for a moment at
the gateway in the road, passed under the street lamp, and were
hidden by the black masses of the shrubbery.  The lamp-light fell
for a moment on their faces, showing only unmeaning pale patches,
telling nothing of what she still feared, and doubted, and craved
vainly to know.  Then she sank down into a crouching attitude in
the big arm-chair, her eyes wide open and staring out at the red
lights from the furnaces that flickered in the sky.  An hour after
she was still there, her attitude scarcely changed.

The oppressive stillness of the evening weighed heavily upon
Raut.  They went side by side down the road in silence, and in
silence turned into the cinder-made by-way that presently opened
out the prospect of the valley.

A blue haze, half dust, half mist, touched the long valley
with mystery.  Beyond were Hanley and Etruria, grey and dark
masses, outlined thinly by the rare golden dots of the street
lamps, and here and there a gaslit window, or the yellow glare of
some late-working factory or crowded public-house.  Out of the
masses, clear and slender against the evening sky, rose a multitude
of tall chimneys, many of them reeking, a few smokeless during a
season of "play."  Here and there a pallid patch and ghostly
stunted beehive shapes showed the position of a pot-bank, or a



wheel, black and sharp against the hot lower sky, marked some
colliery where they raise the iridescent coal of the place.  Nearer
at hand was the broad stretch of railway, and half invisible trains
shunted--a steady puffing and rumbling, with every run a ringing
concussion and a rhythmic series of impacts, and a passage of
intermittent puffs of white steam across the further view.  And
to the left, between the railway and the dark mass of the low hill
beyond, dominating the whole view, colossal, inky-black, and
crowned with smoke and fitful flames, stood the great cylinders of
the Jeddah Company Blast Furnaces, the central edifices of the big
ironworks of which Horrocks was the manager.  They stood heavy and
threatening, full of an incessant turmoil of flames and seething
molten iron, and about the feet of them rattled the rolling-mills,
and the steam hammer beat heavily and splashed the white iron
sparks hither and thither.  Even as they looked, a truckful of fuel
was shot into one of the giants, and the red flames gleamed out,
and a confusion of smoke and black dust came boiling upwards
towards the sky.

"Certainly you get some fine effects of colour with your
furnaces," said Raut, breaking a silence that had become
apprehensive.

Horrocks grunted.  He stood with his hands in his pockets,
frowning down at the dim steaming railway and the busy ironworks
beyond, frowning as if he were thinking out some knotty problem.

Raut glanced at him and away again.  "At present your
moonlight effect is hardly ripe," he continued, looking upward.
"The moon is still smothered by the vestiges of daylight."

Horrocks stared at him with the expression of a man who has
suddenly awakened.  "Vestiges of daylight? . . . . Of course, of
course."  He too looked up at the moon, pale still in the midsummer
sky.  "Come along," he said suddenly, and, gripping Raut's arm in
his hand, made a move towards the path that dropped from them to
the railway.

Raut hung back.  Their eyes met and saw a thousand things in
a moment that their eyes came near to say.  Horrocks' hand
tightened and then relaxed.  He let go, and before Raut was aware
of it, they were arm in arm, and walking, one unwillingly enough,
down the path.

"You see the fine effect of the railway signals towards
Burslem," said Horrocks, suddenly breaking into loquacity, striding
fast, and tightening the grip of his elbow the while.  "Little
green lights and red and white lights, all against the haze.  You
have an eye for effect, Raut.  It's a fine effect.  And look at



those furnaces of mine, how they rise upon us as we come down the
hill.  That to the right is my pet--seventy feet of him.  I packed
him myself, and he's boiled away cheerfully with iron in his guts
for five long years.  I've a particular fancy for _him_.  That
line of red there--a lovely bit of warm orange you'd call it,
Raut--that's the puddlers' furnaces, and there, in the hot light,
three black figures--did you see the white splash of the
steam-hammer then?--that's the rolling mills.  Come along!
Clang, clatter, how it goes rattling across the floor!  Sheet tin,
Raut,--amazing stuff.  Glass mirrors are not in it when that stuff
comes from the mill.  And, squelch!--there goes the hammer again.
Come along!"

He had to stop talking to catch at his breath.  His arm
twisted into Raut's with benumbing tightness.  He had come striding
down the black path towards the railway as though he was possessed.
Raut had not spoken a word, had simply hung back against Horrocks'
pull with all his strength.

"I say," he said now, laughing nervously, but with an
undernote of snarl in his voice, "why on earth are you nipping my
arm off, Horrocks, and dragging me along like this?"

At length Horrocks released him.  His manner changed again.
"Nipping your arm off?" he said.  "Sorry.  But it's you taught me
the trick of walking in that friendly way."

"You haven't learnt the refinements of it yet then," said
Raut, laughing artificially again.  "By Jove!  I'm black and blue."
Horrocks offered no apology.  They stood now near the bottom of the
hill, close to the fence that bordered the railway.  The ironworks
had grown larger and spread out with their approach.  They looked
up to the blast furnaces now instead of down; the further view of
Etruria and Hanley had dropped out of sight with their descent.
Before them, by the stile rose a notice-board, bearing still dimly
visible, the words, "BEWARE OF THE TRAINS," half hidden by splashes
of coaly mud.

"Fine effects," said Horrocks, waving his arm.  "Here comes a
train.  The puffs of smoke, the orange glare, the round eye of
light in front of it, the melodious rattle.  Fine effects!  But
these furnaces of mine used to be finer, before we shoved cones in
their throats, and saved the gas."

"How?" said Raut.  "Cones?"

"Cones, my man, cones.  I'll show you one nearer.  The flames
used to flare out of the open throats, great--what is it?--pillars
of cloud by day, red and black smoke, and pillars of fire by night.



Now we run it off in pipes, and burn it to heat the blast, and the
top is shut by a cone.  You'll be interested in that cone."

"But every now and then," said Raut, "you get a burst of fire
and smoke up there."

"The cone's not fixed, it's hung by a chain from a lever, and
balanced by an equipoise.  You shall see it nearer.  Else, of
course, there'd be no way of getting fuel into the thing.  Every
now and then the cone dips, and out comes the flare."

"I see," said Raut.  He looked over his shoulder.  "The moon
gets brighter," he said.

"Come along," said Horrocks abruptly, gripping his shoulder
again, and moving him suddenly towards the railway crossing.  And
then came one of those swift incidents, vivid, but so rapid that
they leave one doubtful and reeling.  Halfway across, Horrocks'
hand suddenly clenched upon him like a vice, and swung him backward
and through a half-turn, so that he looked up the line.  And there
a chain of lamp-lit carriage-windows telescoped swiftly as it came
towards them, and the red and yellow lights of an engine grew
larger and larger, rushing down upon them.  As he grasped what this
meant, he turned his face to Horrocks, and pushed with all
his strength against the arm that held him back between the rails.
The struggle did not last a moment.  Just as certain as it was that
Horrocks held him there, so certain was it that he had been
violently lugged out of danger.

"Out of the way," said Horrocks, with a gasp, as the train
came rattling by, and they stood panting by the gate into the
ironworks.

"I did not see it coming," said Raut, still, even in spite of
his own apprehensions, trying to keep up an appearance of ordinary
intercourse.

Horrocks answered with a grunt.  "The cone," he said, and
then, as one who recovers himself, "I thought you did not hear."

"I didn't," said Raut.

"I wouldn't have had you run over then for the world," said
Horrocks.

"For a moment I lost my nerve," said Raut.

Horrocks stood for half a minute, then turned abruptly towards
the ironworks again.  "See how fine these great mounds of mine,



these clinker-heaps, look in the night!  That truck yonder, up
above there!  Up it goes, and out-tilts the slag.  See the
palpitating red stuff go sliding down the slope.  As we get nearer,
the heap rises up and cuts the blast furnaces.  See the quiver up
above the big one.  Not that way!  This way, between the heaps.
That goes to the puddling furnaces, but I want to show you the
canal first."  He came and took Raut by the elbow, and so they went
along side by side.  Raut answered Horrocks vaguely.  What, he
asked himself, had really happened on the line?  Was he deluding
himself with his own fancies, or had Horrocks actually held him
back in the way of the train?  Had he just been within an ace of
being murdered?

Suppose this slouching, scowling monster _did_ know anything?
For a minute or two then Raut was really afraid for his life,
but the mood passed as he reasoned with himself.  After all,
Horrocks might have heard nothing.  At any rate, he had pulled him
out of the way in time.  His odd manner might be due to the mere
vague jealousy he had shown once before.  He was talking now of the
ash-heaps and the canal.  "Eigh?" said Horrocks.

"What?" said Raut.  "Rather!  The haze in the moonlight. Fine!"

"Our canal," said Horrocks, stopping suddenly.  "Our canal by
moonlight and firelight is an immense effect.  You've never seen
it?  Fancy that!  You've spent too many of your evenings
philandering up in Newcastle there.  I tell you, for real florid
effects--But you shall see.  Boiling water . . ."

As they came out of the labyrinth of clinker-heaps and mounds
of coal and ore, the noises of the rolling-mill sprang upon them
suddenly, loud, near, and distinct.  Three shadowy workmen went by
and touched their caps to Horrocks.  Their faces were vague in the
darkness.  Raut felt a futile impulse to address them, and before
he could frame his words, they passed into the shadows.  Horrocks
pointed to the canal close before them now: a weird-looking place
it seemed, in the blood-red reflections of the furnaces.  The hot
water that cooled the tuyeres came into it, some fifty yards up--a
tumultuous, almost boiling affluent, and the steam rose up from
the water in silent white wisps and streaks, wrapping damply about
them, an incessant succession of ghosts coming up from the black
and red eddies, a white uprising that made the head swim.  The
shining black tower of the larger blast-furnace rose overhead out
of the mist, and its tumultuous riot filled their ears.  Raut kept
away from the edge of the water, and watched Horrocks.

"Here it is red," said Horrocks, "blood-red vapour as red and
hot as sin; but yonder there, where the moonlight falls on it, and
it drives across the clinker-heaps, it is as white as death."



Raut turned his head for a moment, and then came back hastily
to his watch on Horrocks.  "Come along to the rolling-mills," said
Horrocks.  The threatening hold was not so evident that time, and
Raut felt a little reassured.  But all the same, what on earth did
Horrocks mean about "white as death" and "red as sin?"
Coincidence, perhaps?

They went and stood behind the puddlers for a little while,
and then through the rolling-mills, where amidst an incessant din
the deliberate steam-hammer beat the juice out of the succulent
iron, and black, half-naked Titans rushed the plastic bars, like
hot sealing-wax, between the wheels.  "Come on," said Horrocks in
Raut's ear, and they went and peeped through the little glass hole
behind the tuyeres, and saw the tumbled fire writhing in the pit of
the blast-furnace.  It left one eye blinded for a while.  Then,
with green and blue patches dancing across the dark, they went to
the lift by which the trucks of ore and fuel and lime were raised
to the top of the big cylinder.

And out upon the narrow rail that overhung the furnace, Raut's
doubts came upon him again.  Was it wise to be here?  If Horrocks
did know--everything!  Do what he would, he could not resist a
violent trembling.  Right under foot was a sheer depth of seventy
feet.  It was a dangerous place.  They pushed by a truck of fuel to
get to the railing that crowned the place.  The reek of the
furnace, a sulphurous vapor streaked with pungent bitterness,
seemed to make the distant hillside of Hanley quiver.  The moon was
riding out now from among a drift of clouds, halfway up the sky
above the undulating wooded outlines of Newcastle.  The steaming
canal ran away from below them under an indistinct bridge, and
vanished into the dim haze of the flat fields towards Burslem.

"That's the cone I've been telling you of," shouted Horrocks;
"and, below that, sixty feet of fire and molten metal, with the air
of the blast frothing through it like gas in soda-water."

Raut gripped the hand-rail tightly, and stared down at the
cone.  The heat was intense.  The boiling of the iron and the
tumult of the blast made a thunderous accompaniment to Horrocks'
voice.  But the thing had to be gone through now.  Perhaps, after
all . . .

"In the middle," bawled Horrocks, "temperature near a thousand
degrees.  If _you_ were dropped into it . . . . flash into
flame like a pinch of gunpowder in a candle.  Put your hand out and
feel the heat of his breath.  Why, even up here I've seen the
rain-water boiling off the trucks.  And that cone there.  It's a
damned sight too hot for roasting cakes.  The top side of it's



three hundred degrees."

"Three hundred degrees!" said Raut.

"Three hundred centigrade, mind!" said Horrocks.  "It will
boil the blood out of you in no time."

"Eigh?" said Raut, and turned.

"Boil the blood out of you in . . . No, you don't!"

"Let me go!" screamed Raut.  "Let go my arm!"

With one hand he clutched at the hand-rail, then with both.
For a moment the two men stood swaying.  Then suddenly, with a
violent jerk, Horrocks had twisted him from his hold.  He clutched
at Horrocks and missed, his foot went back into empty air; in
mid-air he twisted himself, and then cheek and shoulder and knee
struck the hot cone together.

He clutched the chain by which the cone hung, and the thing
sank an infinitesimal amount as he struck it.  A circle of glowing
red appeared about him, and a tongue of flame, released from the
chaos within, flickered up towards him.  An intense pain assailed
him at the knees, and he could smell the singeing of his hands.  He
raised himself to his feet, and tried to climb up the chain, and
then something struck his head.  Black and shining with the
moonlight, the throat of the furnace rose about him.

Horrocks, he saw, stood above him by one of the trucks of fuel
on the rail.  The gesticulating figure was bright and white in the
moonlight, and shouting, "Fizzle, you fool!  Fizzle, you hunter of
women!  You hot-blooded hound!  Boil! boil! boil!"

Suddenly he caught up a handful of coal out of the truck, and
flung it deliberately, lump after lump, at Raut.

"Horrocks!" cried Raut.  "Horrocks!"

He clung crying to the chain, pulling himself up from the
burning of the cone.  Each missile Horrocks flung hit him.  His
clothes charred and glowed, and as he struggled the cone dropped,
and a rush of hot suffocating gas whooped out and burned round him
in a swift breath of flame.

His human likeness departed from him.  When the momentary red
had passed, Horrocks saw a charred, blackened figure, its head
streaked with blood, still clutching and fumbling with the chain,
and writhing in agony--a cindery animal, an inhuman, monstrous



creature that began a sobbing intermittent shriek.

Abruptly, at the sight, the ironmaster's anger passed.  A
deadly sickness came upon him.  The heavy odour of burning flesh
came drifting up to his nostrils.  His sanity returned to him.

"God have mercy upon me!" he cried.  "O God! what have I
done?"

He knew the thing below him, save that it still moved and
felt, was already a dead man--that the blood of the poor wretch
must be boiling in his veins.  An intense realisation of that agony
came to his mind, and overcame every other feeling.  For a moment
he stood irresolute, and then, turning to the truck, he hastily
tilted its contents upon the struggling thing that had once been a
man.  The mass fell with a thud, and went radiating over the cone.
With the thud the shriek ended, and a boiling confusion of smoke,
dust, and flame came rushing up towards him.  As it passed, he saw
the cone clear again.

Then he staggered back, and stood trembling, clinging to the
rail with both hands.  His lips moved, but no words came to them.

Down below was the sound of voices and running steps.  The
clangour of rolling in the shed ceased abruptly.



DEATH OF A B. E. M.
by Berkeley Livingston

Transcriber's Note:

    This etext was produced from Amazing Stories October 1948.
    Extensive research did not uncover any evidence that the U.S.
    copyright on this publication was renewed.

    The writer hated to create bug-eyed monsters, but they hated him
    too!

"Blast them!" the writer groaned in bitter accents. "How I hate those
B. E. M's.!"

"Hang them!" the artist yelled. "How I hate those B. E. M's.!"

"Darn them!" the B. E. M. moaned. "How I hate those humans!"

       *       *       *       *       *

The artist and the writer sat staring at each other in wordless
misery, their coffee untasted and their spirits at low ebb. Up above,
in the beehive that was the publishing house which gave them their
livelihood, the word had gone around. _B. E. M'S, B. E. M'S...._

Sadly, in accents forlorn, the writer said:

"Bug-eyed monsters! Ye gads! Bug-eyed monsters! Jack, old boy, do you
realize we're setting science-fiction back a hundred years?"

"I know just how you feel, Harry," the artist replied. "After all, we
too had presumed that we had been freed of these monsters. So back we
go to the drawing board, our minds tortured and twisted ..." He sighed
disconsolately.

"Oh, well," the writer sighed and blew out his breath. He stared
fixedly at his coffee until a something blue slipped into focus. His
glance traveled upward from the hem of the girl's apron, past the
lovely swell of her charms and on past the sweet throat, to the gay,
smiling face and sparkling eyes. Forgotten then were B. E. M's. for
both. Diane, the goddess of the restaurant corps of enchanting
waitresses, was at their side....

       *       *       *       *       *



Hiah-Leugh was having his eyeballs massaged. It was a delicate and
tedious operation for the one doing the massaging; not every Goman was
possessed of eight eyeballs. But Hiah-Leugh was not an ordinary Goman.
Not he! He was chief of all the Gomans, which meant he was head of all
the bug-eyed monsters on the whole of the planet of XYZ268PDQ.

The four-headed slave, one of the giants Hiah-Leugh's tribe had
captured on one of their forays into the terrible forest of Evil
Contractions, scratched himself with one of his six arms. He was quite
bored with this peaceful, though tedious pursuit the tribe of
Hiah-Leugh had given to him as his duties. Especially the massaging of
eyeballs. Of course it helped to have six arms. Ooh! His four heads
ranged themselves in a single line.

The slave had committed a sin.

There were three cardinal sins on the planet of XYZ268PDQ. Two of them
were unmentionable and the third was forgetting to massage all of the
eight eyeballs of Hiah-Leugh at one and the same time. If it were not
for the massage the giants of the planet would all live in peace. But
it took a man with six arms to do the job. In fact it was to the
regret of Hiah-Leugh that the giants did not have eight arms.

Now one of the eyelids was closing. In a second or two it would be
closed completely and once a single of the eight eyes closed the
others automatically followed suit. There was but a single thing to do
in this case. The giant did it.

He poked his finger into the drooping lid.

Hiah-Leugh awoke with a suddenness of shock and startled surprise. He
howled in pain then leaped from the chair, scuttling about the
room-of-massage on his twelve pairs of crablike legs at a great pace.

"Heavens to Betsy!" Hiah-Leugh screamed. "You _are_ the clumsiest
giant.... But what can a B. E. M. expect? Oh, well! You're excused. Go
and see if there are any children to frighten...."

There were four different expressions on the four heads. One showed
pleasure, and another, surprise and a third, gloom and the fourth was
blank completely. This head was the dumb one. It had but one
expression, blankness. The four heads bent and the great body bowed
low, and slowly, with great effort and with many bumpings into various
pieces of furniture, the giant bowed himself out of the massage
parlor.

Hiah-Leugh was left alone.



But not for long. Suddenly a whole section of the wall slid back
showing another room. This was the famous Gloating Chamber of
Hiah-Leugh. Here were brought all the victims the tribe captured. And
here it was that their chief was supposed to spend his time in
_Gloating_ over the tortures his torturers were supposed to spend
their time in devising. But business had been very bad lately. Not
only was there not a single victim in the Gloating Chamber, there was
not a single torturer available. Hiah-Leugh suddenly remembered.
Something about a picnic.... Then why had the wall slid back?

"_Hiah-Leugh! Hiah-Leugh!_" it was the clarion call of his ninth
concubine, the lovely and charming Sally Patica. But what in the name
of all that was unmentionable was she doing in the Gloating Chamber?
Of course she too could be _Gloating_!

He moved slowly toward the room, hoping against hope she was not in a
bad mood. The last time she had called in that tone of voice he had
suffered greatly. She had made him go without an eyeball massage for a
whole week....

       *       *       *       *       *

She was pacing back and forth on the long, raised platform. Hiah-Leugh
skirted the Iron Maiden, the Pallid Pulley, the Bronze Beater, the
Copper Conker, and Giant Mas-Mixer, which was a fake. Nothing was ever
mixed in it except the noxious weed Hiah-Leugh used in his pipe. At
the sound of his approach Sally stopped her pacing and fixed him with
a baleful glance out of eyes, four and five. Eyes, two and three were
busy seeing if her coiffure was right and eyes one, six and seven were
having their lids tweezed. After all, she had twelve pairs of legs
which were also used for hands. A heck of a lot could be done with so
many appendages.

She started in even before he quite reached her side:

"Where is everybody? Do I have to sit by myself every day? _Must_ you
have your eyeballs massaged _everyday_? Where are the torturers? Where
is everybody...?"

"I think there's a picnic scheduled for today, dear," Hiah-Leugh said.

"Why wasn't I told about it?" Sally demanded.

She had very probably _been_ told about it but knowing his ninth
concubine and the limits of her memory, she had very surely forgotten.

"Hiah-Leugh!" she broke in on him before he could frame a reply. "I'm
so terribly, terribly bored! There hasn't been a good torture since,
since ... when _was_ the last time there was a torture party?"



"The time Gin-Pad was caught stealing wokkerjabbies from his youngest
child," Hiah-Leugh said. "We put him in the Pallid Pulley and
stretched four of his legs until they were longer than the rest. And
to this day Gin-Pad walks like he's looking for something between his
forelegs...."

Six of Sally's seven pairs of eyes crossed suddenly, a sign she was
in thought. Hiah-Leugh had the wishful hope that the seventh pair
would cross. When that happened Sally would be ex-concubine. She would
also be ex-living but that didn't bother him. We all have to die
sometime, he thought. But why does she have to live so long? The
thought processes of Sally Patica wound their weary way and came to
their proper end. Life was boresome. And she had to think of something
to make it less so. She did.

"Y'know, Hiah," she said as she uncrossed her eyes, "I have an
idea...."

The chief of all the Gomans rolled all eight pairs of his eyes
ceiling-ward. Not another of her ideas. Oh no! Not that! The last time
she had one of her ideas it was for a treasure hunt, a treasure hunt
for a five-headed giant, despite Hiah-Leugh's insistence there were no
such beings. But she wanted one dead or alive. She got it, dead. What
Sally didn't know was that her mate gave orders to have one killed and
have a fifth head sewn on his shoulders.

Love, however, was as strong on planet XYZ268PDQ as it was on any
other planet, and as burdensome, and though Hiah-Leugh felt his heart
sink, he also knew he would give in to her wishes.

"... What do you think of this; bring some humans up here and we'll
run a torture party for our fiends?"

The male's jaw dropped, all three feet of it. This was even worse than
he had imagined. _Bring some humans up here_, she said. Had she any
idea of what that entailed? No. _NOO!_

He tried to reason with her:

"Darling. Wait. Don't be hasty. Let me explain. In the first place
have you ever met a human?"

"What difference does that make?" she pouted. "I've heard about them."

"But sweetheart," he went on in his pleading. "They're quite horrible.
They have but one head, and a single pair of arms and legs. They walk
upright and they can only bear _children_...."



This was new to her.

"... Children...?"

"Yes! And they're horrible things, really. Must be raised on pablum
and formulas and things like that. _Formulas._ Sounds mechanical. No,
Sally, my pet. I'll think of something else. Something which will not
require so much work...."

It was the wrong thing to say. He knew it the instant he said it.

"_Work!_" she yelped. "So that's what's troubling you. Too much work
you say. And what is occupying your time now? Have you even so much as
gone to the forest of Evil Contractions to capture a giant in the past
six months? Not you! You're satisfied with the way things are. You
wouldn't give a hang if I died of boredom. And when I ask for
something like a torture party, all you can say is, it's too much
work."

She started to cry. And after all she had seven pairs of eyes to shed
tears from. It was the biggest crying jag since the invasion from
space a millenium before when the invaders used tear gas....

Hiah-Leugh threw up all the arms he could spare and shouted:

"Okay. _OKAY!_ I'll call a meeting of the Council and we'll plan
something."

       *       *       *       *       *

"The situation is this," Hiah-Leugh said in opening the meeting, "we
must right to work and bring some humans up here."

The assembled B. E. M's. stopped looking bored at the words. They had
wondered why their chieftan had called the meeting. Now they knew. One
after the other they repeated the words as if they couldn't believe
their senses. Humans! Here on Planet XYZ268PDQ.

"But mighty chief," one of them said in objection. "Do you realize
what you're asking of us?"

Another said:

"How, when...?"

And a third asked:

"Who?"



"Our scientists, that's who," Hiah-Leugh answered. "What the heck we
got them for anyway? Seems all they do is sleep. Let them wake up and
to work."

But the oldest and wisest of them said:

"Why can't we be normal monsters and not act like we're expected to?
Isn't peace enough for us? Must we look for trouble?"

But their chieftan knew there was no turning back. Not if he wanted
peace. And knowing Sally Patica, he also knew there would be no peace
for him until he brought some humans up for torture.

"Let them construct space ships, terrible weapons of war, plagues and
all the necessary adjuncts to planetary invasion. Let them prepare for
the holocaust," Hiah-Leugh shouted, drowning out the others.

But it was the youngest, a mere youth of ten thousand years, upon
whose head but a single eye showed, who pointed out the path. He was
already bored with this meeting; besides, he had but fallen in love
the day before and wanted to get back to his amorata.

"Why all this fuss?" he asked. "What's more, we don't have scientists,
or mathematicians, or warriors. If the giants weren't so stupid we'd
never capture them. So let's stop this foolishness, this dreaming...."

That was the clue. After all, Hiah-Leugh hadn't been made chief of all
the Gomans for nothing. He proved his right to the leadership then.

"That's it!" he said. "The artists and writers of the human world have
made monsters of us, even though we can't do any of the things they
pretend we can. There is but a single attribute we possess which they
have said we do. We can project ourselves through space and time. So
let us to the Earth, and pluck one or two of these humans, and if I
may offer a suggestion, let us take a writer and artist from among
them and bring them back with us...."

       *       *       *       *       *

Harry Zmilch, writer-extraordinary of science-fiction, passed weary
fingers across a furrowed brow. A few feet to the rear of the desk at
which Zmilch labored stood the drawing board of Jack Gangreneyellow,
the artist. He too paused in his labors. At one and the same instant
they turned and regarded each other with solemn, staring eyes.

"No use, Joe," Harry said. "I can't do it. I've beaten my brain until
it refuses to function. I keep typing the same word over and over
again ... nuts ... nuts!... Bug-eyed monsters! There aren't such
things. My imagination just can't bring them to paper."



"Nor can mine to the board," Jack said.

"Still it's easier for you," Harry said. "All you've got to do is draw
a spider or huge bug of sorts, put a man and woman somewhere in the
drawing, make the woman appear as if she'd lost half her clothes in a
struggle, and you've got your piece. With me it's different."

Gangreneyellow snorted. This character, he thought, knew as little of
art and the difficulties of composition as the next guy.

"That's what you think," he retorted. "All you guys have to do is
_imagine_ a monster, have a man and woman placed in peril by the
monster's presence and you've got a story. With us it's different...."

Zmilch was half-turned, facing his friend across the width of one
shoulder. At the other's words, Zmilch turned all the way, got up from
his chair and strolled to the board on which a drawing in full color
was in its last stages. The drawing depicted a jungle scene. In the
foreground a man and woman stood in petrified stance, the man's arm
around the woman's shoulders. He was dressed for safari, pith helmet,
breeches, boots, open shirt and all. The woman looked like she'd spent
all her life in the jungle. She wore a leopard skin draped becomingly
to show the greater part of her charms. They were in semiprofile so
that the artist could depict the terror on their faces. And full in
the center of the drawing was an immense web stretched between the
boles of two jungle giants. Descending the web was a gigantic bug, or
spider, the artist had not detailed it too well.

"I thought you said you were finding it hard to do?" Zmilch asked.
"Why you've just about finished it."

Gangreneyellow, not to be outdone by his friend, walked over to the
other's desk and read aloud from the author's manuscript:

"'... Tom Brighteyes knew he hadn't the smallest chance of escaping.
The hordes of Micro Ambrosia were but a short way off. Ahead the Great
Swamp blocked any chances of escape for him and the Leopard Girl.
Their doom was sealed. He turned to her and said:

"Leopard Girl, I love you. I know. I'm from another world, a world
where men and women are not the same as this. Oh, I don't mean the
outward man and woman, but the inward. This is a savage world, a world
where both men and women have to struggle to exist against terrifying
odds. Horrible beasts, terrible insects, and natural phenomena make
this place a nightmare of existence. But here I found love and perhaps
death. I am not sorry I came."

"Tom Brighteyes," the girl turned to him and drew close. "I love you



too. I think I felt love from the first instant I saw you, backed
against a tree, with your puny weapons facing Hogo the Mogo, king of
all the swampland. Hogo the Mogo used to eat guys like you for
breakfast. Yet you drew a cigarette from a silver, enamel case upon
whose shining face a small chaste crest revealed your excellent taste
in such things, and while Hogo the Mogo slavered his hate in your
face, you drew a king's size, Exhilirato from the case and lit it with
a nonchalance that took my breath away...."

"What the heck are you complaining about?" Gangreneyellow asked.
"You're not doing so badly yourself."

"Yeah," said a strange voice. "Neither of you are doing badly.
Everything is just horrible, isn't it? The B. E. M's. march across
your pages and drawing boards with assembly-line facility. But have
either of you two had any feelings for us?"

The two men turned startled and terrified faces in the direction of
the mysterious voice. They could see nothing. Yet they could feel the
impalpable presence of some strange being in this very room with them.
Suddenly they became aware of a strange fog emanating from one wall.
It swept closer drawing them into its greasy folds. The voice seemed
to come from the very heart of this fog:

"... Well, perhaps things will be different soon...?"

Then the fog enveloped them completely, and their senses fled from
them....

       *       *       *       *       *

It was an odd sort of voice, mellow, fluid, yet holding accents of
anger in its even flow:

"Both of you complained you couldn't imagine this. So we brought you
here to prove its existence."

The writer and artist opened their eyes and the fog in which they'd
been bound was no longer there. They were in an immense chamber whose
vaulted ceiling extended for a full hundred feet in the air and seemed
suspended by slender strings, so tenuous were the web-like supports,
so fragile were the arches. They were standing before a tremendous
table whose semi-circular length might have been fifty feet from one
end to the other. And seated at the table were the most horrifying
monsters they had ever seen.

There was one, a huge beetle-like thing with two heads and a scaly
body and four pairs of pincers extending from the line of jaw. There
was, another, somewhat like a spider, but with dozens of legs. A third



was half-man, half alligator; a fourth was all snake, but with three
human heads; and another was all head without body. They were, the two
men realized, the most terrible _things_ they had ever imagined.

"... And there is the rub," the voice went on. "We are all as you have
imagined us. We exist only in your imagination."

"But how can that be?" Harry Zmilch asked. "We are here. We can see
you...."

"Only because your imaginations have been developed to such a degree,"
the voice replied. "Were you able to you would imagine us as something
altogether different. But since there are limits to your imagination
we are as we are. Now you must pay the penalty of that imagination.

"Torture will be the price we will exact from you...."

In an instant they were transported to the torture chamber. They saw
the horrible machines, the Copper Conker, the Pallid Pulley, and the
rest. And up on the platform they saw Sally Patica in all her glory,
her seven pairs of eyes watering so great was her excitement.

The monsters got in each other's way so hurried were they to tie and
make fast the two humans to the torture machines. And despite Harry's
and Jack's screams, they were bound, hand and foot and placed on each
of the machines in turn. But though the machines whirled and clanked
and ground and grunted and snarled their vicious ways the two humans
could not feel a single thing. Yet all about them the horrible
monsters screamed and shouted and laughed and danced and on the
platform Sally Patica shrieked with joy.

"A torture party at last," she screamed. "Oh, Hiah-Leugh, I'm so
happy. I'm the happiest monster in the whole world."

But down below, on the last of the machines in the assembly line,
Harry Zmilch thought as he was being whirled around, his head always
meeting a mace-like thing which was supposed to shear a slice from his
head at every turn but which felt like a feather, gosh! If I get back
alive what a story I could do on B. E. M's.

While on another instrument of torture, the Pallid Pulley, a device
supposed to tear the limbs slowly from a man, Jack Gangreneyellow
thought, man! what a cover I could make if ever I get out of this.

A strange thing happened then.

The machines stopped their whirring, the monsters stopped their
shriekings, and Jack and Harry stopped moving.



"Ohh, you nasty humans," Hiah-Leugh said. "Now you've spoiled our
party!"

"Why?" Harry asked.

"Because all this has been in vain. All you can see is that we're
monsters. And as such we have no feelings except for the giving of
pain, torture and death. Gosh, fellas! Can't you see these things
aren't real? We're the nicest monsters."

But all Harry and Jack could think of was that B. E. M's. were real.
Further, they were as terrible as anything they had ever imagined.

"Yes," Hiah-Leugh went on. "We are as you have imagined because we
live only in your imagination. And there we live as monsters. If in
the beginning you had given us other lines to read and other lives to
live, things might be as they really are. But no. The human race had
to be the master race. The insect world and the animal world could
only provide danger and conflict." He turned to the assembled monsters
and said, sadly, "Okay, boys. Turn 'em loose. Let them go back to
their typewriters and drawing boards...."

       *       *       *       *       *

Harry Zmilch shook his head savagely and looked at his friend. He was
doing the same.

"Got dizzy for a second," Harry said. "Gees! Have I got a swell ending
for my story...."

"Funny," Jack said. "I got dizzy too. And have I got a sweet idea for
a monster. All detail...."

Harry went back and typed:

'But Tom Brighteyes was no longer listening to the voice of his
beloved. Behind him were the advance guards of Hogo the Mogo. And
ahead the dreaded swamp. There was but one thing to do, go into the
sixth dimension, the fifth was already too perilous. Drawing the girl
within the embrace of his brawny arms, he closed his eyes and sent out
the powerful thought waves which would send him into the sixth
dimension....'

And at the end, he tacked on:

To be continued next month....


